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"The organized summer camp is the most important step in 
education that America has given to the world."  
 
When Charles Eliot, President of Harvard, spoke these words 
at a meeting of the National Association of Directors of 
Girls' Camps in 1922, [see footnote 1] he was referring not 
to a few special camps but to the camping movement in 
general, which had begun with the appearance of Camp 
Chocorua on Asquam Lake in New Hampshire in 1881, and which 
by the 1920s was assuming a significant role in American 
education.  
 
The new reality to which Eliot referred was also reflected 
in the titles of publications that appeared in the next few 
years: "The Summer Camp -- A New Factor in Education" (a 
1925 doctoral dissertation at Harvard by Alcott Farrar 
Elwell), "Camping and Character" (a book by Hedley S. 
Dimock and Charles E. Hendry, published in 1929), "Camping 
and Education" (a 1930 book by Bernard S. Mason), and, most 
clearly, in the title of a June 1933 article in True and 
False Education by the famous educator William H. 
Kilpatrick of Columbia University's Teachers' College: 
"Camps Can Show Schools What Education Is." 
 
Elwell's dissertation quotes Dr. C. H. Henderson as having 
written that "the summer camp, instead of supplementing 
education, may end by transforming it." (page 14). 
 
In an Introduction to Camping and Character (a book whose 
co-author, Charles E. Hendry, visited Camp Rising Sun) 
Professor Kilpatrick wrote that "Apart from the negative 
demands to allow no harm to their charges there are...few 
or no insistent demands made on the camp, either by parents 
or by society, other than the very immediate one of making 
the youth happy. Not being counted 'educative' in the 
traditional sense, the camp is free...to be honestly and 
seriously educative in the true sense."  
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All of these comments about the educational significance of 
camps were intended to apply to camps in general, not 
merely to a few camps of a special sort. Elwell, however, 
made a distinction between "Schools of the Open," which 
were "organized camps in which the aim is distinctly 
educational," and other summer camps that are "primarily 
for amusement." And Camping and Character pointed out that 
"a shift in emphasis from a recreational to an educational 
function is one of the major current tendencies." (page 1)   
 
At a time when the educational potentialities of summer 
camps were being described with such enthusiasm, a wealthy 
young businessman undertook to establish an educational 
camp different from any other. Here we will focus on the 
development of his ideas and on the way these ideas have 
been implemented and changed over eight and a half decades.   
 
 
The Original Idea      
 
In fall 1929, George E. Jonas, who came to be known to 
hundreds of teenage boys as "Freddie," wrote to New York 
City schools, settlement houses, and various private 
individuals, in search of potential campers for the camp 
that he planned to open the following summer, the camp that 
later became Camp Rising Sun ("CRS"). No one who remembers 
Freddie will be the slightest bit surprised to learn that 
he did not use mass-produced form letters but rather 
carefully crafted each letter taking into account the 
person or school to whom it was addressed. Thus in writing 
to the Lincoln School of Teachers College, an experimental 
school set up by Teachers College of Columbia University to 
test new ideas in education (and a school that I was to 
attend many years later in 1943-45 in eighth and ninth 
grades), he referred to his own plans for his camp as an 
"experiment," while this description is absent from some 
other letters that Freddie sent to other schools whose 
principals might perhaps be less interested in educational 
experimentation. 
 
The original idea of Camp Rising Sun as reflected in 
Freddie's 1929 letters was this: 
 
1) "My purpose is to take boys about thirteen years old, 
although if they are exceptionally qualified, they may be 
as young as eleven, or on the other hand as old as fourteen 
and one half, but I should like to keep to the first 
mentioned age as closely as possible" [letter of December 
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4, 1929, to the Principal of Lincoln School of Teachers 
College]. 
 
2) Campers were to be poor boys with outstanding character 
and leadership potential (broadly defined). "It has always 
seemed to me that the summer camps for poor children giving 
boys from ten days to two weeks vacation, while a very 
worthy effort, has not been able to differentiate between 
the boy who is going to be an iceman or taxi driver and the 
boy who has very unusual possibilities...My object is to 
take boys who have both excellent character and more than 
average intelligence and to assist them in getting started 
in their path through life" [letter of November 29, 1929, 
to Public School No. 10]. "Our purpose is to take boys of 
exceptional promise from families of very moderate or 
poorer financial conditions, but who show exceptional 
possibilities of developing into American citizens of real 
ability" [letter of November 20, 1929, to the Principal of 
Ethical Culture School]. "This whole idea is essentially an 
experiment to study the value of giving special treatment 
and special aid to those boys of exceedingly moderate or no 
means to develop as quickly as possible into leaders in 
those fields which they may choose" [letter of December 4, 
1929, to Lincoln School of Teachers College]. "While I am 
not looking for boys who are purely mental geniuses, I am 
on the other hand avoiding boys whose sole qualifications 
are his good looks and obedience" [letter of November 20, 
1929, to Professor Henry Crampton of Barnard College].  
 
3) For reasons of practical convenience all campers were 
from New York City, selected from schools, settlement 
houses, and other youth-serving organizations. 
 
4) "These boys will be taken back to camp every year until 
they are old enough to work, and through my connections as 
a business man, I have already secured the cooperation of 
leading concerns who will be glad to take our boys and give 
them positions. These concerns with which we will be 
affiliated will be leaders in the various industries 
calling for salesmanship, mechanical, accounting or 
financial ability, and I am planning to place those boys 
having the desire and qualifications, by the time they are 
of working age, in a position to make good as quickly as 
possible" [letter of November 20, 1929, to Ethical Culture 
School]. "My hope is to have the same boys back every year 
until they are old enough either to work or go to college, 
and in the event of the boy going into business, I am 
taking steps to secure as good an opportunity as possible 
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in that branch of industry which would seem to be best 
suited for him, although it would be quite optional with 
the boy to follow or reject any ideas" [letter of Dec. 4, 
1929, to Lincoln School]. Going to college was not such a 
general expectation in 1929 as it has become since then, 
and this accounts for Freddie's much greater emphasis in 
these 1929 letters on employment than on college, an 
emphasis that was to shift only a few years later. 
      
5) "The exact charges for the camp have not been determined 
as yet but they will in all probability be between $3.00 
and $5.00 per week, and...I am underwriting the deficits" 
[letter of December 4, 1929, to Lincoln School].  
 
6) In the first (1930) season, the camp was to be limited 
to 25 campers. Assuming, as Freddie assumed, that the 
average camper would return for a total of about four 
summers, there would not be much room for new campers in 
the second, third or fourth summers if the camp in the 
first summer was filled up to its full capacity. But 
actually I think there were only 17 campers. 
 
Anyone familiar with Camp Rising Sun today will notice the 
striking absence from these 1929 letters of some themes 
that came to be emphasized only in later years. There is 
nothing here about bringing young people of diverse 
backgrounds together; nothing about contributing to inter-
group understanding; nothing even about exposing campers to 
any particular philosophical ideas. 
 
What Freddie in 1929 hoped to accomplish was to take boys 
who had the potential to be leaders in business or in 
various professions, but who because of poverty etc. would 
have otherwise been unable to achieve that potential. He 
wanted to help them to overcome the poverty-related 
obstacles to their business or professional careers. He 
obviously hoped that their careers would be socially useful 
even though he did not talk much about that in 1929. And he 
hoped to remain in contact with his former campers for 
years to come. Writing in 1942, when Camp Rising Sun was 
twelve years old, he said that  "As I am not married, [I] 
have treated them [campers and alumni] as if they were my 
own children and have been repaid by many friendships." 
 
In 1930 Freddie created the Louis August Jonas Foundation, 
(LAJF") named in memory of his father, who changed his 
first name from "Ludwig" to "Louis" after he came to the 
United States from Bavaria sometime in the late 1880s, and 
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who became a US citizen in 1893. Freddie's camp first 
opened in that summer, sponsored officially by the 
Foundation he created. Let us now look at how that 
happened, and at what has happened since then. 
 
 
Getting a Campsite and Campers 
 
Freddie was busy running his business, Pellissier Jonas and 
Rivet, which produced felt for men's hats -- too busy to go 
around looking at many possible campsites, although he did 
look at some. He hired Lee A. Juillerat, Vice President of 
the Association of Model Teachers, to look at more of them. 
Juillerat inspected many possible campsites and he and 
Freddie exchanged many letters on this topic. 
 
On September 23, 1929, Freddie wrote to Juillerat about 
four campsites that he had visited. One of them, he wrote, 
"has a magnificent trout stream with some waterfalls," and 
had "the most attractive house I have seen as yet, with 
considerable wooded mountains and level fields in front of 
the house." The main drawbacks were the high price (the 
asking price was $13,500) and distance (in northern 
Dutchess County, about 100 miles north of New York City). 
Apparently the price was too high and Freddie did not 
acquire this property. Incidentally there was a railroad 
track running through this property but Freddie did not 
regard this as a significant problem. "There is only one 
train a day going and coming." Apparently also he did not 
consider it to be a significant problem that there was a 
public road running through the campsite that he finally 
decided to buy. That was a mistake.  
 
Meanwhile Juillerat had written to Freddie saying that an 
expert on camping whom he had consulted had suggested that 
"the Rheinbeck section is the best section near New York 
City for camp purposes" -- mis-spelling "Rhinebeck," and 
Freddie in a letter dated September 9, 1929 made an even 
worse mis-spelling ("Rheinbank") which tells us that he was 
probably not yet familiar with that area (in northern 
Dutchess County, just like the campsite that he had 
rejected).   
 
In 1686 several men from the Netherlands including Hendrick 
Kip acquired from the local native Americans considerable 
land around what is now Rhinebeck. In 1929, 243 years 
later, Freddie purchased Locust Hill Farm near Rhinebeck 
from Henry Kip. Freddie once told me that if he had not 
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withdrawn the money to pay for that purchase from the stock 
market at the time that he did withdraw it, all of it would 
have been lost in the great stock market crash of 1929.  
 
In those days Freddie sometimes called the land that he was 
acquiring "the Kip farm," and sometimes he called it 
"Locust Hill Farm," but he also sometimes called it "the 
Robert Livingston farm," saying that it had been built by a 
member of the famous Livingston family -- a family that 
later came to include a signer of the Declaration of 
Independence (Philip Livingston), the wife of an American 
President (Eleanor Roosevelt), and two Presidents, George 
H. W. Bush and George W. Bush.   
 
The land that Freddie thus acquired contained a farmhouse 
of which the oldest portion dates back to about 1760, now 
called the "Old House," a red barn built around 1845 that 
was eventually torn down by Freddie and replaced by an 
"International Theatre," a hill covered with nothing but 
grass ("Locust Hill," later to be called "Tent Hill,"), and 
a stream, the Sawkill, with the ruins of an old mill, later 
to become the wall of an outdoor theatre. In her book "A 
Brief History of Red Hook" (published by the Wise Family 
Trust in collaboration with The Egbert Benson Historical 
Society of Red Hook), Clare O'Neil Carr states that a mill 
was built along the Sawkill "near Camp Rising Sun" by 1769 
-- one of "over half a dozen mills built along the Sawkill 
in the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries." A narrow road, 
now used as a wide footpath, leading from the lawn in front 
of the old farmhouse down to the Sawkill, was built to 
transport materials used to construct the mill, and to 
transport grains to be ground there.  
 
The choice of Dutchess County as the place for the CRS 
campsite had important implications that could not have 
been understood at the time. The campsite was far enough 
away from the Big City so that people who live or work in 
the city could not make frequent casual visits to the Camp 
(for example, dropping in for a few moments en route home 
from work) but also close enough to the city to permit 
reasonably easy access for people prepared to devote an 
entire day or more to their visit. As the number of alumni 
grew, this geographical feature heavily influenced the 
relationship between Camp and former campers. But the 
availability of frequent train service between the city and 
the vicinity of the campsite became a matter of supreme 
importance during the Second World War. Many summer camps 
closed during the war -- and with gasoline rationing, new 
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tires and new cars generally unavailable, and a nationwide 
speed limit of 35 miles per hour, camps that depended 
heavily on automobile transportation were much more 
vulnerable than those (including CRS) located close to 
heavily-trafficked rail lines. CRS also benefited from the 
relatively benign cultural, political and social 
environment of Dutchess County. There are many rural 
locations in the United States where a camp with the 
"Rising Sun" name and symbol could not have survived after 
December 7, 1941 when the United States was suddenly 
attacked by armed forces of the country known as the "Land 
of the Rising Sun." After the Japanese attack on Pearl 
Harbor when government investigators came around to check 
on the identity of CRS they were reassured by Camp's 
friendly neighbors.        
 
Getting campers for the first summer was difficult because 
there were, of course, no alumni testimonials, and Freddie 
was largely unknown to the people whom he asked to nominate 
candidates, and his plans were necessarily vague. A letter 
from the Kip's Boys' Club dated November 18, 1929, stated 
that "until you can present a more detailed plan of what 
you plan to do with the boys after you get them to Camp I 
do not feel justified in recommending boys to you." A few 
days later, December 3, a letter from the Lenox Hill 
Neighborhood Association said that "...our Camp 
Director...feels that, inasmuch as we are operating under 
the same plan you propose to follow, he cannot afford to 
part with the boys you would require..." But eventually all 
slots at Camp in this first summer came to be filled. There 
were 17 campers. After that Camp grew, the next summer 
(1931) there were between 20 and 25 campers. 
 
When CRS opened in summer 1930, Juillerat became Camp 
Director. He left voluntarily in mid-summer, and that was 
the end of his involvement with Rising Sun. 
   
 
Campers Making Decisions 
 
In Camp's earliest years beginning in 1930 the camp season 
encompassed the entire months of July and August, although 
not all campers remained for the entire season. When Locust 
Hill Farm Camp first opened July 1, 1930, a decision about 
a permanent camp name needed to be made. In a letter dated 
January 4, 1934, Freddie explained how that decision came 
to be reached: "When the camp first started, I told the 
boys that as it was their camp they would have to name it. 
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It was not until the fifth week of the first year that they 
fully realized that the staff would not help in these 
matters which the boys could do themselves. They finally 
decided to sit up all night if necessary to get that detail 
settled and Rising Sun is the name they chose." 
 
Camp alumni with memories of that first summer have 
confirmed the basic accuracy of this account. One of them 
also added that the campers first chose the name Camp 
Rising Moon, obtained Freddie's approval of that name, and 
then had second thoughts and called another urgent meeting 
at which they changed their minds.  
 
But there is also very clear evidence that Freddie had some 
idea about the name that the campers would finally decide 
upon, by the time that that first camp season opened. Clark 
Wissler, an eminent anthropologist and Curator-in-Chief of 
Anthropology in the American Museum of Natural History 
wrote a letter to Freddie in response to a letter that 
Freddie had sent to the Museum. I have not seen Freddie's 
letter, but Wissler's reply makes it clear that Freddie had 
asked how "Camp of the Rising Sun" could be translated into 
some "Indian" language (and apparently Freddie did not care 
which Indian language it was). Wissler's reply to Freddie 
was dated July 9, 1930, only nine days after Camp's first 
season had begun, so Freddie's inquiry must have been 
mailed around the time of the camp season's beginnings at 
the very latest -- and that, according to Freddie, was 
about five weeks before the campers decided upon the Rising 
Sun name. Then on July 25, only three and a half weeks into 
the Camp season, in a letter to Mr. Carr at the Trailside 
Museum at Bear Mountain Park, Freddie wrote that "we are at 
present known as Locust Hill Farm,...but will in all 
probability change the name to "Camp Rising Sun" within the 
next two weeks." 
 
At the end of the sixth week, on August 9, there appeared 
the first copies of the camp newspaper, The Rising Son 
("Son," not "Sun"), Volume One, Number One, followed on 
August 25 by Number Two.  
 
On January 4, 1934, in a letter to the British Consul-
General in New York (a letter focusing on arrangements for 
an English boy to come to Camp as Camp's first 
international camper) Freddie mentioned that the campers 
"elect their own editors and none of our staff see the 
paper until it is published." In the 1930s, when Freddie 
would send copies of camp papers to people not connected to 
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Camp, he would apologize for spelling and grammatical 
errors and explain that campers prepared the papers without 
any staff involvement. On November 16, 1939, Freddie wrote 
to Joseph Murphy of the Columbia Scholastic Press 
Association enclosing some camp papers with the explanation 
that "The Rising Son is written by the campers without the 
slightest supervision by a counselor." He added that "Our 
editing and opinions are given after publication," and said 
that "We are interested in knowing whether you think the 
experiment in permitting boys to write without supervision 
is sound."  
 
Campers also named the tents, as described in the newspaper 
of August 9, 1930: "Instead of the uninteresting labels 
assigned to the various tents such as Tent No, 1, etc., the 
canvas houses have been stylishly renamed by their 
occupants. The boys in Bucking Ham Palace deserve the 
credit for starting this custom.... The other tent names 
are Kookoo Kitchen, The Igloo, The Lion Tamer's Club, and 
Noah's Ark." By the following summer, 1931, The Lion 
Tamer's Club became Wildcat's Den.   
 
In telling campers to choose the name of the new camp, and 
in telling them to write and edit the camp newspaper 
without adult staff help or advice, and in encouraging them 
to name the tents, Freddie was communicating an idea which 
has remained part of Camp tradition to this day, although 
it has become modified and qualified in ways too complex to 
discuss here -- the idea that Camp was to be run by campers 
as much as possible. However, some other features of Camp 
in its first year came to be changed or abandoned in 
succeeding years and are totally unknown to alumni/ae of 
more recent generations, for example the division of 
campers into ranks on the basis of real or imagined 
"Indian" traditions, and the typical daily schedule, which 
in the first year of Camp did not bear much resemblance to 
the daily schedules that alumni/ae of more recent years 
will remember. 
 
 
Some Participants in Camp's Early Years 
 
A COUNSELOR: In 1931 Freddie brought to Camp Rising Sun 
several people who had previously been at Camp Henry, a 
camp run by the Henry Street Settlement House in New York 
City. These included John Cornehlson, who became Camp 
Director at Rising Sun, and a native American counselor, 
Roland B. Sundown, and a camper, Herbert Leeds. 
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Sundown became a decisively important person in the 
development of Rising Sun. He was a member of the Seneca 
tribe (one of the Iroquois tribes). There was also a 
report, mentioned in his obituary which appeared in the 
Dartmouth Alumni Magazine in March 1983, but which I cannot 
confirm,  that he was a descendent of Mary Jemison. She was 
born in 1743 of Northern Irish parents on a ship in mid-
ocean en route from Belfast to America, was captured by 
French and Shawnee soldiers in what is now Pennsylvania 
during the French and Indian War, was adopted into the 
Seneca tribe after most of those who were captured with her 
had been killed, refused to leave the Senecas and return to 
white society in later years when she had the opportunity 
to do so, and told her life story which was published in 
what became an important document in early American 
history. 
 
Sundown grew up speaking Seneca as his original native 
language. He also acquired a great education at Phillips 
Andover Academy and Dartmouth College.  
 
Herbert Leeds has written about him as follows: "Sunny was 
one of the very few people in my lifetime who qualify as 
'unforgettable.' His remarkable skills, natural talents, 
beautiful tenor singing voice, integrity and character were 
downplayed by his low-key, laid back behavior which was 
also very disciplined and structured. His extraordinary 
compassion attracted campers who aspired to greater 
achievement... He inspired all of us to try harder. He 
taught us the meaning of the totem pole he designed and 
encouraged many to help build with him. The weekly Council 
was shaped by Sunny. The Indian ritual songs he taught us, 
the principles of personal responsibility, the values of 
our individual 'ghost rocks,' were more than iconic 
symbols. He was an inspiration of such meaning that it is 
not an exaggeration to say that he was the then living 
definition of the purpose of CRS. His singing call of "O Ne 
Wah O Hent" brought us to Council in a spirit of 
contemplation that Freddie built upon in his weekly 
commentary..."     
 
I will insert a personal note here. I met Roland Sundown 
once, when he returned for a visit to Camp in 1953, after 
an absence of 14 years. He had come by bus from far away, I 
am not sure from where, but I think from New Mexico (where 
he died in 1982). He was delighted to see Camp again but 
was also irritated because Freddie had refused to pay 
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airfare for him, insisting that he come by bus. He was 
eager to walk up tent hill and we walked up together. He 
was astonished to see that tent hill, which he had known 
when it was covered only with grass, now had many small 
bushes growing on it. If he could return today, in 2015, he 
would be astonished again to see tent hill covered with a 
forest.  
 
A CAMPER: One day in December 1997 or January 1998, I 
received a phone call from Pete Seeger, one of CRS's most 
famous alumni/e. The left-wing politics of his early years 
were extremely controversial among CRS people as they were 
in the society as a whole, but he was recognized as a great 
folksinger regardless of his politics, and many campers 
were delighted to have him visit Camp as an alumnus and 
sing there, and in his later years his contributions toward 
protecting the Hudson River and educating people about it 
were widely acclaimed. He called to thank me for a letter I 
had written that was sent to all alumni/e. I told him that 
I was writing a history of CRS and that I would like to 
include some information about his early years. We agreed 
on the following procedure. He would tell me, over the 
phone, about his early years. I would prepare a written 
summary of what he told me, and would mail it to him. If he 
agreed to have this published, he would make any 
appropriate corrections and return it to me. He returned it 
with some corrections. At the top he wrote "Maurice! 
Thanks! Pete" and at the end he wrote "One big change and 
two minor changes! Best wishes, Pete Seeger Feb. 1998." And 
here is an excerpt from what I wrote, as corrected and 
approved by Pete Seeger himself:  
 
"In 1935, one of the New York City schools that Freddie 
visited, in his search for boys for his camp, was the 
Juilliard School of Music. A woman who was teaching violin 
at Juilliard suggested to Freddie that he take her 
musically-talented son, who played the ukelele, and sang. 
Her son, Pete Seeger, was at Rising Sun for only about 
three or four weeks. He left before the end of the camp 
season because his father, who disapproved of Freddie, 
needed help with his work on a blueberry farm. 
 
"Sixty-three years later, at the age of 79, Pete Seeger 
reminisced about his brief time at Camp. He recalls that it 
was at Camp that he, coming from a white Anglo-Saxon 
Protestant background, first came into close contact with 
Italian and Jewish youngsters from New York. 
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"In 1942 Pete Seeger entered the Army. When the Army found 
out about his left-wing political connections, he was 
subjected to an investigation. While under investigation, 
he remained at an Army base in the US, doing things like 
picking up cigarette butts, while the other members of his 
unit were sent overseas to fight. With the United States at 
war against Japan, Army Intelligence discovered that Pete 
Seeger had a Japanese wife...and that he had received 
correspondence from a Camp with a name that seemed to 
reflect the rising-sun emblem of Japan... Eventually Pete 
Seeger was cleared, and was sent overseas... 
 
"Later Pete Seeger maintained his ties with Freddie over 
the years... Pete Seeger recalls Freddie's gentle sense of 
humor. He has also been impressed by the fact that Camp has 
been able to thrive for many years after the death of its 
founder. He is pleased that the history of Camp is now 
being written. 'There's an absolutely great story there,' 
he says."  
 
Pete Seeger's relationship to CRS was not always a 
completely happy one. Freddie did not like the political 
activities that Pete engaged in during his early years, and 
there was a time when Pete would not visit CRS as an 
alumnus because CRS did not (yet) offer a camp experience 
for girls. However Pete sang at the memorial service for 
Freddie, and in his later years, as far as I know, he had 
only good things to say about Freddie and about CRS.  
 
TWO VISITORS: In the early years of Camp, two visitors 
aroused intense excitement. 
 
Mr. Carol Stryker, Assistant Curator of the Public Museum 
of the Staten Island Institute of Arts and Sciences, was a 
frequent visitor for several years beginning in 1930. He 
introduced native American traditions to Camp in 1930, 
which was a year before Roland Sundown arrived. He also 
thrilled the campers by bring live rattlesnakes and 
copperheads. Robert Sherwood, a 1933-34 camper, wrote in 
2003 about Stryker's visits to Camp seventy years earlier: 
He and his wife "were able to spot Indian arrowheads lying 
under our feet along trails we'd traveled many times and 
seen nothing."  Also Stryker "would visit Camp with 
venomous snakes. The boys would sit [on the lawn] in a 50-
foot circle. Carol would extract a snake from a canvas bag 
within a suitcase. He would then release the snake onto the 
lawn and control it with a crooked stick. We were 
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instructed to remain motionless if the snake escaped his 
control. We gave him our rapt attention." 
  
I used to hear stories about Stryker's visits from old-
timers but I had no idea, until I read some of Freddie's 
correspondence, that Freddie had specifically asked him to 
bring these snakes. "...If you do not think it would be 
dangerous, I think it would be of great value and great 
interest to the boys if you brought a rattlesnake... a 
Copperhead and any other snakes which might be of interest 
(July 28, 1932). "Any other snakes," on one occasion, 
according to the camp newspaper, included a 12-foot-long 
python.    
  
On August 2, 1932, Freddie wrote to his friend Colonel 
Arthur F. Moran: "We have on our property right next to the 
main activities of the camp a large hay field which is 5/8 
of a mile long and varies in width from 80 to 120 yards. It 
is just an ordinary hay field but the hay has already been 
taken off. There are no large stones on it but I am not an 
authority on aeroplane landings so hesitate to say whether 
it would be the safest place... If you think it safe to 
land on our field, we could put three sheets in a line in 
the ground weighted by stones so that you would know where 
we were. For further identification we are about three 
miles past the town of Rhinebeck and two miles inland." On 
August 16, after Colonel Moran's visit, Freddie wrote to 
thank him for "the risk you took in landing on our field," 
and said that "many of the boys told me that it was the 
biggest moment of their lives." Herbert Leeds told me that 
he was one of the boys who placed the three white sheets on 
the edge of the field. 
 
I believe that Freddie wanted to provide thrilling, 
exciting experiences for his campers (poisonous snakes, 
airplane landings) in the belief that this would make them 
happier about being at Camp and more receptive to the more 
serious ideas that he sought to introduce to them. By the 
time I first came to know Freddie, in 1950, he no longer 
seemed to feel a need to provide experiences like these for 
campers any more. 
 
 
Pathways Explored and Abandoned 
 
In the early years of CRS several approaches were tried and 
then rejected including these: 
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TUITION: On May 9, 1934 Freddie wrote to the Department of 
Social Welfare in New York City requesting that the 
following advertisement be placed in a publication of that 
Department: "Poor boys possessing fine character and 
exceptional intelligence, 12 to 15 years of age. Capacity, 
40. Length of stay, not less than one month July and or 
August. Examination by physician required. Clothing 
required. Camp primarily for education to develop character 
and leadership. Rates $5.00 when possible. Fare $3.20 round 
trip. Physician on call." As this ad suggests, a small 
tuition was charged in the early years, and campers were 
also expected to pay the cost of round trip travel from New 
York City to the campsite near Rhinebeck, New York.     
 
Freddie was sometimes quite diligent in collecting the fees 
that he charged. Thus in 1939 the Brooklyn Bureau of 
Charities paid $20 ($5 per week) to support a camper for 
one month, and Freddie (Sep. 14, 1939) in acknowledging 
receipt of this money, reminded the Bureau that it had 
neglected to include the $1.35 one-way railroad fare, and 
asked for that money. However, all family-paid fees were 
waived if a family could not afford it. But this involved a 
potential contradiction since only poor boys were supposed 
to be eligible to come to Camp so all selected boys would 
presumably have some reasonable grounds for requesting a 
waiver. Even when fees were paid they did not come close to 
covering the costs of a CRS summer, and Freddie took care 
of the deficit.  
 
Eventually (I am not sure in what year) the fee requirement 
came to be abandoned. But during my summers as a counselor 
in the early 1950s I never heard Freddie say that a summer 
at Camp was "free" (a phrase that I have often heard more 
recently). Instead, he would say that "Each family pays 
whatever they think they can afford, and if a family feels 
that they cannot afford anything, then they don't pay 
anything." 
           
FARMING: The land that Freddie purchased for his campsite 
had previously been Locust Hill Farm, and some farming 
activity continued in the early camp years. The original 
plan was to have the camp grow its own vegetables. In a 
letter to one high school written after the first camp 
season, and dated October 15, 1930, Freddie wrote that "the 
staff of our camp consists of the cook and his wife, the 
farmer who raises the vegetables, the camp director and 
three counselors." In another letter to another school 
written after the second camp season, dated December 29, 
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1931, Freddie stated that "we have over a hundred apple 
trees and have raised all of our own vegetables," and he 
added that the camp staff "consists of a camp director. 
three counselors, the farmer, the cook and camp mother."  
 
I do not know exactly when agriculture at Camp ended but in 
a letter to Count Folke Bernadotte of Sweden dated May 23, 
1938 (a letter seeking help in getting a camper from Sweden 
even though "we realize that the distance between our 
countries is great"), Freddie discussed food served at 
Camp, saying among other things that "Parents will no doubt 
be interested to know that we only serve pasteurized milk," 
but without a word about farming or food-growing at Camp.  
 
COMPETING TEAMS: In the early years the campers were 
divided into two teams (or "tribes" as they were then 
called), Wildcats and Zunis. Competition between these 
teams came to dominate camp life and team loyalties became 
intense. In 1998 an alumnus from 1935 recorded his memories 
of Camp and his first sentence was, "I am a Zuni." One can 
still see, hanging high on opposite walls of the dining 
room in the Old House, where campers have taken their meals 
since 1930, two small plaques, one with the Zuni symbol and 
the other with the symbol of the Wildcats. But this 
division of campers into teams disappeared around 1936.   
 
RANKS AND HONORS: From The Rising Son, volume 1, number 2, 
August 25, 1930: "How! How! Such are the exclamations of 
approval which fill the air when one of the Sunrise Tribe 
receives a feather. There are six feathers, each one 
representing achievement in one thing." There were 
differently-colored feathers for each rank (the ranks were 
Paleface-Papoose-Buck-Brave-Warrior), feathers for Camp 
Spirit, for Valor or Bravery, and for various achievements 
in Nature, Camping, and Athletics.  
     
In February 2001, Herbert Leeds, a camper of 1931 and 1932, 
said that "Camp was quite competitive then in structure and 
activities. Earning the red feather required running 50 
yards in a given minimal time, swimming a certain number of 
laps across the pond from and to the raft, and other 
athletic accomplishments. Not getting through the course 
could be an embarrassment although...the athletic 
counselor,...encouraged those campers whose athletic 
ability was somewhat deficient. Not too many campers were 
athletically deficient." 
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The system of ranks and honors in the early CRS derived 
partly from the Boy Scouts, with its ranks and merit 
badges, and partly from a perhaps-not-completely-accurate 
conception of what an Indian tribe was like. In 1950 when I 
first went to CRS this entire system had disappeared except 
that Spirit Feathers continued to be awarded on very 
special occasions at least until 1958.   
 
AGE-BASED LEADERSHIP: The age range of campers has never 
been as great at CRS as at many commercial camps (for 
example, many commercial camps take campers from 7 to 17 or 
something like that.) But CRS in its early years did have 
much more age diversification than it has today, for two 
reasons. First, CRS campers used to return for successive 
summers to a much greater extent than today, even though 
not nearly as much as Freddie originally planned. But there 
is a second reason why CRS in its early years had more age 
diversification than it has today: Freddie took boys at 
initially highly varied ages, contrary to his original 
plans. I happen to know about two CRS alumni who were born 
only about four months apart, and one of them was a camper 
in 1930 (at the age of 11) while the other did not come to 
Camp until 1935 (at the age of 16). 
 
In the early years of Camp it was expected that the older 
campers would be the leaders. The fact that the age range 
of CRS campers today is very sharply narrowed (14 and 15) 
minimizes the link between leadership and age; CRS now 
encourages all campers to become leaders in a way that 
would not be possible with a much wider age range. Second 
year campers do have a leadership advantage over first-year 
campers, since they know the routines of camp life and the 
first-year campers do not, but that advantage is mostly 
lost after the first few days of the camp season. The 
significance of the change that has taken place in this 
respect is enormous. It is one thing for a seventeen-year-
old to provide "leadership" to an eleven-year old. It is 
something fundamentally different for a teenager to provide 
leadership to others of his/her own age.  
 
The choice of age 14 as the typical age for a first-year 
CRS camper has some important practical implications. Many 
summer programs for teenagers have a minimum age 
requirement of 16 years, and by taking campers at ages 14 
and 15, CRS avoids competition with these. Also, campers 
who complete their summer CRS camp experiences before age 
16 can thus take advantage of opportunities to do things 
that admissions officers at elite colleges would like them 
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to do in the last one or two or three summers of their high 
school years. 
 
INTER-CAMP COMPETITIONS: CRS once competed in softball with 
neighboring camps. No longer! And this is an important 
change. Equality among campers is closely linked with the 
absence of competitive rivalries with any other camp or 
school or any other institution. CRS is not currently 
involved in anything even remotely resembling the 
traditional rivalries that exist between certain colleges 
and between certain high schools. The current absence of 
sports competitions between CRS and nearby camps and 
schools is one aspect of this. This state of affairs 
profoundly affects the atmosphere at CRS. Whenever you have 
rivalry between two groups, there is likely to be a 
tendency for those within each group who contribute most 
effectively to the struggle against the rival to also 
thereby acquire a special prestige within their own group; 
e.g., the emergence of athletic stars in high schools that 
compete against other high schools in athletics. By 
avoiding competitions with outside groups, CRS also thereby 
tends to minimize the development of inequalities within 
its own group. 
 
Closely related to the features of CRS that the preceding 
paragraph discusses, is the notable absence of any camp 
song that extols the virtues of CRS and proclaims the 
loyalty of campers to it, and that boasts about the 
qualities or achievements of its campers. CRS does not have 
any song like those of another camp discussed in Camping 
and Character, songs describing the camp as a "maker of 
men" (p. 142) and saying that its campers "dare and do" (p. 
321). The only CRS songs today, and in recent years, have 
been welcoming songs for visitors. 
 
But in the long-gone days when the CRS softball team played 
against other camps, things were very different. Bill 
Dubey, a camper in 1941-42 and later Executive Director of 
the Jonas Foundation that runs CRS, reports that when he 
was a camper, and for several years prior to that, when the 
CRS softball team played against other camps, CRS did 
indeed have fight songs: "Rising Sons are out to win, We'll 
trim the foe to the skin!" Bill reports that "we sang 
[these fight songs] all the time. Freddie, of course, hated 
them, but I think he felt that since we sang so many songs 
that he liked and approved, he wouldn't make a big fuss 
about those 'naughty' songs that we sang." Fight songs like 
these tend to emerge spontaneously when there is a long-
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enduring pattern of athletic competition between organized 
groups. The fact that we do not have songs like these today 
reflects the non-competitive character of the camp group at 
Rising Sun in recent decades. 
 
IMITATION OF NATIVE AMERICAN CUSTOMS: Carol Stryker and 
Roland Sundown, who have already been mentioned here, 
introduced various native American customs to Camp. But 
Freddie also reached out to other experts for advice about 
native American lore. I have already mentioned his inquiry 
about how "Camp of the Rising Sun" could be translated into 
any Indian language, an inquiry mailed probably in June 
1930 to the American Museum of Natural History, and 
answered (with reference to the language of the Dakota 
Sioux) by Curator-in-Chief Clark Wissler on July 9, 1930. 
On August 12, 1930, Freddie wrote to the famous naturalist 
and youth leader Ernest Thompson Seton, inviting him "to 
visit our camp and aid in the development and study of the 
Indian rituals," an invitation that Seton declined while 
suggesting that CRS "organize as a tribe of the Woodcraft 
League." On July 7, 1932, Freddie wrote to Julian Harris 
Salomon, asking for a copy of Salomon's book on Indian 
lore, and inviting him to visit Camp (he got the book and a 
bill for $3.60 but not the visit). Freddie also obtained a 
list of young Indian men skilled in Indian lore and 
available for employment as summer camp counselors, a list 
published by the American Indian League in 1932. A decade 
later, January 30, 1942, Freddie wrote to the craft 
counselor of a camp in Minnesota saying that "we are 
interested in finding a book of Indian legends which could 
be used at council fires either as illustrations of some 
problem which youth faces or just for the pleasure of the 
story."  
 
But as the fascination with native American lore gradually 
faded away among American youth it also faded away at CRS, 
leaving only the use of the exclamation "how, how" to 
indicate approval (equivalent to applauding), a custom 
adapted from the Dakota Sioux, and use of the term "sachem" 
which is derived from the Algonquin word for "chief" (as 
noted by Captain John Smith in 1614), and a few other 
relatively minor remnants of what had earlier been a 
prominent element in the life of CRS.  
 
 
Camp In Wartime 
 



 19 

In summer 1940, as the Battle of Britain was getting under 
way, and English children were being evacuated to the 
countryside, and, in a few cases, to safer lands abroad, 
the headmaster of England's famous Rugby school received an 
unexpected telegram: HEADMASTER LYONS RUGBY SCHOOL RUGBY 
ENGLAND MAY WE EXTEND SINCERE INVITATION FIVE RUGBY BOYS. 
WILL ASSUME FULL RESPONSIBILITY DURATION WAR. KINDLY CABLE 
IF FEASIBLE. CAMP RISING SUN. 
 
The camp newspaper printed this report and later printed 
the reply that came: HOPE ACCEPT GENEROUS OFFER BUT CANNOT 
CONFIRM FOR SOME DAYS. LYONS, RUGBY. Soon another message 
came from Rugby, naming five boys (two of them brothers) 
who might come, pending parental consent. 
 
But parental consent was not easy to obtain. One mother 
wrote that "I have decided to keep the boys in 
England...for many reasons, the chief being...the danger 
and difficulty of the journey." She also did not like the 
idea of having her sons travel across the dangerous ocean 
in an American ship: "I...would prefer to send my children 
in fast, armed British ships, bleached out and zig-zagging 
to escape submarine attack." I assume that she was thinking 
about the fate of the passenger liner Athenia, which had 
been torpedoed a year earlier, on September 3, 1939, by a 
German submarine, while en route from Britain to Canada, 
with a loss of 112 people, including one of my childhood 
playmates and his mother. 
 
I could not find any of the five Rugby boys listed in any 
CRS directory so I suppose they never came. But the 
generosity of the offer is something that should be noted. 
Ordinarily a camper at CRS can be sent home in case of 
illness or misbehavior, but these Rugby boys, if they had 
come, could not have been sent home. Rising Sun was 
offering to assume full parental responsibility, not only 
for a summer but on a year-round basis, for five boys, for 
an unknown number of years (if they had come when invited 
in 1940 it would have been five years, although no one knew 
this at the time.)  
 
Meanwhile the war made it impossible for campers to come to 
Camp from across either the Atlantic or the Pacific Oceans 
(unless they were to stay in America until the war ended, 
which is what the five Rugby boys would have done if they 
had come). On October 14, 1940, Freddie wrote to Nelson 
Rockefeller, future Governor of New York and future Vice-
President of the United States, who had been appointed by 
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President Roosevelt to a position involving Latin American 
affairs, saying "Because of your work in connection with 
South America, am writing to inquire if we can be of help 
if only in a small way..." The help which Freddie was 
offering involved accepting a South American boy at Camp if 
Rockefeller could facilitate the arrangements for this. I 
do not know whether Rockefeller answered Freddie's letter. 
In any case, there were apparently no campers from Latin 
America until 1944 when one camper came from Mexico.  
 
After the United States entered the war Freddie found it 
very difficult to obtain counselors because almost all 
suitable personnel were in the armed forces or doing war-
related work. Several soldiers who were alumni came to 
serve as counselors for brief periods during leaves. All 
camp activities that did not require adult participation 
were taken over by campers, and camper instructions first 
began at CRS as an emergency wartime measure. Keeping Camp 
functioning every summer during the war was a most 
challenging and magnificent achievement. 
 
And here is an incidental fact about some campers of 1943. 
Several decades later, an alumnus from that year showed me 
excerpts from letters that he had sent home from Camp. In 
that summer, with the United States at war with Germany and 
with all campers being selected from within the United 
States, this camper wrote that "about fifteen fellows at 
Camp speak German" and that he was going to begin learning 
it at Camp.  
    
 
Geographical and Racial Diversification  
 
While diversity with respect to age among campers has been 
considerably reduced since the earliest Camp years, as 
previously discussed, some other forms of diversification 
have emerged, although in certain respects this happened 
with remarkable slowness.       
 
In the beginning, to the best of my knowledge, all campers 
were white boys from New York City. 
 
The internationalization of CRS began in 1934 with an 
English boy. (Reports of internationals before then 
apparently involved boys originally from abroad but who 
were living in New York City when chosen for Camp.) The 
first boy from France came in 1936, the first from Italy in 
1937, the first from Sweden in 1939. Then the war ruled out 
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campers from Europe (other than refugees living in the 
United States) for several years. The large-scale 
internationalization of Camp was a postwar phenomenon. By 
1950 (my first summer at CRS) we had campers from Norway, 
Sweden, Denmark, Finland, Netherlands, Italy, England, 
Mexico, Bolivia, and two campers from Japan temporarily 
living in New York.  
 
International participation was probably relatively 
uncommon in summer camps generally around the time when CRS 
became internationalized. However, CRS was not the first 
camp to have international campers. Camping and Character, 
published in 1929, referring to Camp Ahmek in Ontario which 
was founded in 1921, says that "campers are drawn from all 
over Canada and the United States" and that "some come from 
England, France and other parts of Europe. Several have 
attended...from South America and one from...Japan," and 
that "one or two [counselors] are engaged each season from 
English universities." (page 11) 
      
At CRS for several years international campers were 
regarded as special one-summer guests; it was not until 
many years later that they came to be treated very much 
like American campers. Or, perhaps we should state this the 
other way around, and say that it was the American campers 
who came to be treated like the international guests, since 
most American campers today -- like the international 
guest-campers of Camp's early years and unlike most 
American campers of those years -- spend only one summer at 
CRS.  
 
The system of "national" campers, from different parts of 
the US, did not develop until after Camp was already 
internationalized: in 1950 almost all American campers came 
from New York State [New York City or Delmar, a suburb of 
Albany].  
 
There were no black campers until 1947 even though, in a 
letter to Dr. E. Colligan of Boys High School written on 
October 15, 1930 (after Camp's first season), Freddie 
assured Dr. Colligan that "there is no discrimination with 
regard to religion or race," and even though on January 4, 
1934 Freddie wrote to the British Consul-General that "we 
have no racial or religious discriminations." Some other 
letters written by Freddie in early days either say nothing 
about this or mention religion only but not race: thus, 
"there is no discrimination as to religion, the only 
qualification being fine character and above average 
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intelligence" [letter to Rev. F. H. Sill, Head Master of 
the Kent School, December 29, 1931].  
 
In 1939, a major school nominated a black student, 
describing him as one of the top students in the school, 
and a problem arose that can only be described as 
outrageous but that was also characteristic of American 
society at the time. Exactly what happened can only be 
inferred from written documents that do not reveal 
everything, but it seems that Freddie sent a message to 
that school pointing out that the place where he was 
interviewing candidates would not permit a black student to 
enter. The school notified Freddie that it would contact 
the student "telling him that you will call to see him 
either at his home or here at school" rather than at the 
place where other candidates were being interviewed. What 
happened after that we do not know, except for the result, 
which was that this student did not come to Camp, and no 
black student was to come to Camp until eight years later.  
 
After that 1939 camp season was over, on November 16, 1939 
in a letter to the Columbia Scholastic Press Association, 
Freddie commented that "We want to help the potential 
musician, artist, scientist, engineer, teacher and 
businessman. We have aimed to keep our group a balanced one 
taking into consideration background, educational 
opportunities and all those factors needed so that the 
campers will profit from contact with each other." "All 
those factors" in those days apparently did not include 
race. Freddie eventually changed in this respect, but the 
change took a long time.  
 
In the June 1947 issue of The Sundial, an alumni 
publication, Freddie wrote that "For many years I have been 
troubled by the fact that we have never had any colored 
boys at Camp. The reason for this has been that we do not 
think of a boy as a camper, but rather as a potential 
alumnus. The possibilities in CRSAA [Camp Rising Sun Alumni 
Association] are far greater than those in CRS, and we 
wanted your Alumni Association to acquire maturity and 
stability, believing that they would bring the matter up 
when the time was right. This season an alumnus presented 
the suggestion to the Executive Committee, that we have had 
no other barriers to Camp, and that as the barrier of race 
was in direct conflict with our stated philosophy, that it 
should be recommended to Camp to welcome humans of any 
faith or race. I attended the meeting of the Executive 
Committee during the discussion, but did not enter into the 
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talks or give the slightest indication of my own feelings. 
I know that you will join me in feeling pleased and proud 
of the ten to nothing vote of the committee in favor of 
welcoming all human beings to Camp." 
 
That summer, Camp took its first two black campers. One of 
them was Ulric Haynes, who many years later was appointed 
by President Jimmy Carter to be U.S. Ambassador to Algeria. 
The other was Clifford Alexander, who was appointed by 
President Carter to be Secretary of the Army. They, and 
some other campers, were shocked by a nasty episode that 
Ulric Haynes remembers clearly almost seven decades later. 
General Eisenhower, President of Columbia University and 
later President of the United States, was invited to be the 
guest speaker at a CRS reunion in the late 1940s, and in 
his speech he made an insulting racist reference to a black 
caddy at his golf course. By the time of my first summer at 
Camp, 1950, racial discrimination related to CRS belonged 
to the past, there was no longer any racial discrimination 
in CRS camper selection or staff hiring, and there have 
been many black campers and counselors since then, and Camp 
has had a black Camp Director in 1953, 2002, 2003, 2010, 
2011, 2012, 2013, and 2014. 
 
  
Only Poor Youngsters? 
 
Diversity among campers with respect to economic status has 
been a complicated matter. 
  
The requirement that all campers be poor was explained by 
Freddie in 1941 when Herbert W. Smith of the Francis W. 
Parker School in Chicago nominated an outstanding boy who 
did not meet the requirement of poverty, and Freddie 
replied as follows (April 22, 1941): 
 

 "The qualifications of [name deleted here] sound 
most interesting, but as you know for the eleven 
years during which we have run the camp, we have 
confined the selection to financially 
underprivileged boys and I am rather fearful 
about making an exception. For one thing we have 
been able to maintain an atmosphere at our camp 
which is entirely free of commercialism as the 
boys know that money can not purchase a place. I 
have often felt sorry for sons of wealthy people 
because of the artificial environments to which 
they are subjected, but if we took a wealthy boy 
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to our camp some casual remark about the family 
Packard may embarrass our boys. While this may 
seem remote, I am so deeply attached to the 
youngsters we care for that I hesitate to run any 
risk. I write this with a certain amount of 
regret as your description of the boy is most 
favorable."    

 
In a document dated December 12, 1963 Freddie reiterated 
his commitment to focus on boys of limited financial means: 
he referred to "our main objectives, the desire to find and 
help financially deserving ambitious fine boys and to offer 
them a broad cultural, intellectual and moral set of 
values..." He also referred to "financially deserving boys" 
in a document about Camp dated January 21, 1975.       
 
Writing in 1999 about his memories of Camp from 1931, 
Herbert Leeds said that boys selected by Freddie were not 
all poor:  "It was my impression at camp that many of the 
campers were 'wealthy' compared with my family. For 
example, my very good friend...[name omitted here], whose 
father was General Sales Manager of the Franklin Motor Car 
Company. His parents drove to camp in a large, luxurious 
automobile and took my mother along to visit on a week-
end... They were not poor. Other parents drove to camp in 
their good quality cars during the summer. And there 
was...[name omitted here], whose family owned a company 
which provided stage lighting for many of the Broadway 
legitimate theatres;... campers from Birch-Wathen, Ethical 
Culture, Horace Mann, Riverdale, some were sons of 
educators at those private schools, these were not 'poor' 
by my definition. Some would from time to time tell about 
their foreign and domestic travels with their parents, 
their vacation trips and activities certainly more costly 
than mine... There was, I believe, some vacuum between 
Freddie's principles and the realities." 
 
I will insert a personal note here: One of the campers in 
1931 and 1932, the second and third years of Camp, was the 
son of the headmaster of the prestigious Birch Wathen 
School, who was still headmaster when I became a student at 
Birch Wathen many years later.  
 
But Herbert Leeds also describes a case in which a 
candidate for camp in 1932 was apparently rejected because 
of his wealth: "My very best friend at school was the only 
child of divorced parents and his father, with whom he 
lived, was a successful and wealthy industrialist. When he 
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knew I was going to camp for the summer he asked his father 
to write to Freddie to inquire as to his acceptability, the 
father offering to pay for the summer and to make a 
contribution to camp additionally. He was turned down. 
During the summer, to my surprise, my friend showed up at 
camp. He was lonely and his father funded his staying at 
the hotel in Rhinebeck for a week or two in the hope that 
he could come over to camp from time to time to participate 
with me in some of the activities or meals, offering to pay 
any costs. It was somewhat embarrassing, but he was invited 
to join us at dinner but could not otherwise participate in 
any camp programs... He would have easily met every 
standard of character, intelligence, etc... I can only 
conclude that his rejection was the product of the 'poor' 
principle..."   
 
There is an argument that can be given in support of the 
'poor' principle, that is even more powerful than the 
argument presented by Freddie in his 1941 letter to Herbert 
W. Smith, cited above. Why give a tuition-free summer at 
CRS to a teenager who could afford to pay to attend a 
commercial camp, if this means depriving a poor teenager of 
a summer camp experience that he/she could not otherwise 
afford? Nevertheless the requirement that all campers be 
poor has been undermined not only by Freddie's inconsistent 
adherence to it, as noted above, but also by certain other 
developments and ideas: 
 
First, ever since Camp began taking international campers 
in 1934, the requirement of poverty has always been 
unenforceable with respect to some of them: because the 
people outside the United States who nominate campers are 
not always prepared to select "poor" youngsters, and 
because in many countries there simply are no "poor" 
youngsters who speak English well enough to function at 
CRS.   
   
Second, as the body of campers became increasingly 
diversified in other ways, the requirement that all campers 
be poor or nearly poor became increasingly anomalous. We 
now have campers from different races, different religions, 
different cultural backgrounds, different geographical 
areas, -- why not also from different economic classes? Why 
refuse to take rich kids because we fear that economically-
insensitive remarks by some campers might hurt others, when 
we do not allow fear of racially-insensitive remarks to 
prevent racial diversification among campers? And, there 
are good grounds for saying that the best kind of 
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experience for a poor child, would be one that brought him 
into some contact with richer children rather than one that 
kept him isolated from rich children and forced him to 
associate with other poor children exclusively. Most of us 
would never today think that we could best help black 
American children by giving them a blacks-only camping 
experience; why should we assume that we can best help poor 
American children by giving them a poor-only camping 
experience?  
 
Still another consideration tends to undermine the 
rationale for taking poor or modest-income youngsters only. 
The originally stated purpose of Camp was to help poor but 
potentially-outstanding boys to achieve their potential by 
helping them overcome poverty-related obstacles to their 
success. But more recently the purpose of Camp has been 
described in very different ways. There is nothing in the 
current Mission Statement (to be discussed more fully 
later) that requires, suggests or even hints that campers 
should come from poor families. And, in an article that 
appeared in the Gazette Advertiser of Rhinebeck on July 30, 
1998, the then Executive Director David Ives is quoted as 
saying that "Since Camp Rising Sun was founded, we've been 
bringing bright teenagers together and trying to teach them 
to live together in peace." This is strikingly different 
from what Freddie was talking about in 1929, and the 
difference has important implications for what we are 
discussing here: rich kids from different backgrounds need 
to learn to live together peacefully just like poor kids 
from different backgrounds do.  
     
The situation today is that in the selection process there 
is a tendency to give some preference to qualified 
applicants who could not afford to attend a commercial 
camp, but there is no rule prohibiting the selection of 
others, and many others are in fact selected. 
 
 
Career Planning 
 
As the original group of campers got older, Freddie began 
to help them in very concrete ways with their career 
planning, and the camp alumni association which came to be 
formed also helped. In a letter to Herbert W. Smith of the 
Francis W. Parker School in Chicago, April 22, 1941, 
Freddie explained what was happening as follows:  
 



 27 

     "A number of the colleges that have become 
acquainted with our work have been kind enough to 
ask me to let them know personally of any 
outstanding boys planning a higher education. We 
have been extremely fortunate in having 
recommended eighteen boys to Harvard during the 
past few years and all have been accepted with 
pleasing results.  
     Last year we started a third phase of our 
experiment which deals with lads from 21 to 25 
years of age. Our aim is to start with a camper, 
assist and guide him to college and finally to 
place him in the proper job. The Alumni held a 
vocational dinner with the personnel directors of 
the American Telephone and Telegraph Co., The 
Tide-Water Oil Co. and R. H. Macy & Co., as guest 
speakers. The idea was so enthusiastically 
received that we have just repeated it this year 
with speakers from Young & Rubicam, the 
advertising agency, Pan-American Airways and an 
official from the U.S. Civil Service...Judging by 
the reaction of these men to the whole group I 
feel that they would be interested in at least 
interviewing any young man we suggest and we 
already had concrete evidence of this fact. We 
plan to hold these dinners annually and if the 
idea works out as planned, I will be able to 
direct the potential chemical engineer to the 
type of company looking for outstanding boys well 
recommended." 

 
Thus, a decade after Camp first opened, we find activities 
beginning to develop which reflect a commitment to help 
Camp alumni in their post-Camp careers. Freddie helped many 
alumni in many ways. Roger Boxill (1943-44) wrote that 
"Freddie helped us for as long as he lived. He helped me to 
get into Columbia, to get a grant there, and a Fulbright to 
England later."  
 
 
Life at Camp Long Ago 
 
In the early years of CRS, camp life, reflecting the life 
of the larger society around it at that time, was more 
rugged and more highly disciplined than it has become more 
recently. In the early 1950s when I was a counselor there 
was a flag-raising ceremony at assembly before breakfast, 
and a flag-lowering ceremony at assembly before supper. 
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Campers at assembly arranged themselves in a military-style 
formation, with tent groups separated from one another and 
each tent captain standing in front of his tentmates who 
stood in a straight row behind him. Every tent was 
surrounded by a line of small rocks and during rest period 
every camper was required to remain within the rocklines of 
his own tent. (The rocklines are mostly gone now but a 
couple years ago I found the remnants of a rockline on one 
side [the trail side] of one tent [Tepee]). There was no 
camp nurse and no infirmary, no swimming pool (campers swam 
in the small and cold Sawkill pond.) In the absence of 
walkie-talkies, when someone was needed people would shout 
for him. 
 
Camp life before my time was even more rugged, as described 
by Robert Sherwood (1933-34), who was shocked when he 
learned that Council fires are now lit with matches. In his 
years,  several campers would gather around the woodpile in 
the center of the Council ring, and the one who succeeded 
in lighting the fire first without matches would become 
firekeeper. Counselor Roland Sundown would even douse the 
woodpile and the campers around it with water from a hose, 
to give the campers practice in lighting the Council fire 
in the rain. Only reluctantly was the Council fire lit in 
the modern way if other methods failed.  
 
And, there were three-day vigils where you would go off in 
the woods by yourself, the idea being that this would give 
you an opportunity to do profound thinking about your life. 
According to Sherwood you would "take nothing with you 
except your clothes and a knife. You are expected to live 
off the land without stealing corn, potatoes, peaches or 
cherries from the neighboring farms." But I don't really 
know how many campers actually took three-day vigils. One 
who did, Edison Price, when asked what it was like, said 
"It was OK," but apparently a lack of enthusiasm for that 
experience was detectable in his voice.  
 
John Paul Russo has described some aspects of Camp life in 
1937 and 1938: CRS "was run in a quasi-military fashion. We 
were awakened by a bugle call, summoned to various 
activities by the bugle and retired at night to the sound 
of 'Taps." At day's end we gathered in formation for 
'retreat,' the ceremonial lowering of the flag.... We had 
few mechanical aids. Dishes were washed and dried by 
hand...the lawn-mower was boy-powered."  
 



 29 

One thing that a visitor would notice immediately if he 
returned to the Red Hook campsite after an absence of 
several decades, would be that trees there are now much 
taller than before, and that views of distant landscapes 
from the campsite have thus become a thing of the past. No 
longer can one stand on Chateau Rock at the top of tent 
hill at Red Hook and enjoy a panoramic view of fields, 
forests, roads, towns, and the Hudson with the Catskills 
beyond it. Instead, one would see only a dense forest a few 
feet ahead. All over New England and upstate New York farms 
built on rocky and hilly land, that have been unable to 
compete with newer and richer farmlands to the west, have 
been allowed to revert to forest, and this has also 
happened in the vicinity of CRS. Robert Bishop, a camper in 
CRS's first year, 1930, who became Professor of Economics 
and a department chair and Dean at Massachusetts Institute 
of Technology, returned for a visit to CRS in 1997, and, 
finding that the growth of local trees had come to hide the 
view of the Catskill Mountains as he had seen them from CRS 
in his youth, drove from CRS to the nearby Rhinecliff train 
station on the Hudson shore, from where he could see again 
the Catskills silhouetted against the sky, just as he had 
seen them from CRS 67 years earlier. 
 
But at CRS an artificially planted forest has also 
eliminated once-magnificent views. John Paul Russo has 
written about the view from his first tent, Noah's Ark: "At 
times when I awoke the early morning air was so clean, 
crisp, clear that I could almost count individual trees on 
the slopes of the distant Catskills, the River's presence 
revealed by mists of white haze... Other times the 
mountains were a dull flat gray under dark, turbulent, 
storm-torn, wind-driven clouds..." But Russo 
unintentionally helped to make that view unavailable to 
campers of future generations when, on a rainy weekend in 
November 1937, he joined Freddie and two other boys in 
planting two-foot tall pine trees on the side of tent hill, 
trees that ultimately became the Pine Forest. He pointed 
out that this was necessary to control erosion, and I would 
add that the pine forest also serves the important function 
of shielding tents from the view of people driving along 
the road that runs through the campsite.  
 
 
A CRS Campsite for Girls 
 
The "Clinton" girls' CRS campsite opened in summer 1989, 
after several years of planning and preparation. This was 
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something that simply had to be done. All-male educational 
institutions were under enormous social and political 
pressure to open up opportunities for women, and some of 
the most famous among them began to do so, including New 
College at Oxford, founded 1379, which began to take women 
after having been an all-male college for six centuries, 
and the West Point Military Academy. In the mid-1980s I was 
not allowed to post advertising notices seeking counselors 
for CRS on bulletin boards of the university where I was 
teaching, because CRS was considered to be an organization 
that discriminated against women. When I did post a notice 
in a place on the University campus where this was 
permitted, nasty comments were written on it within an 
hour. Experiences like this led me to believe, in the 
1980s, that the continued survival of CRS required its 
transformation into an organization that provided equal 
opportunities for women and for men. There were 
ethical/moral reasons for opening CRS to women, but readers 
of this history do not need any lectures from me about 
ethics or morality; instead I have focused here on a purely 
practical reason, which might not be obvious to people who 
do not remember life in the United States in the 1970s or 
1980s.  
 
But how was this result to be achieved? A co-educational 
campsite for CRS was not a feasible option for several 
reasons, apart from the possibility that the mingling of 
boys and girls might have had a distracting influence. It 
would have required more adult supervision than was 
consistent with the CRS program, it would have eliminated 
possibilities for CRS to take campers from parts of the 
world where co-education was unacceptable, and it would 
have required abandoning the traditional Red Hook campsite, 
which did not appear to be suitable for a co-educational 
camp. Instead, the Red Hook campsite was left unchanged, as 
a campsite for boys, and a new campsite was purchased for 
girls, about 12 miles away, in Clinton in Dutchess County, 
New York (not to be confused with Clinton in Clinton County 
New York, or with Clinton in Oneida County New York, or 
with either East Greenbush, New York or Hell's Kitchen in 
Manhattan, New York, both of which were once known as 
"Clinton.") 
 
The opening of this second CRS campsite imposed on the 
Jonas Foundation a very heavy new financial burden. There 
was the cost of purchasing the new campsite, the cost of 
transforming it into a suitable place for CRS camp 
operations (including the cost of a swimming pool, since 
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the exquisitely beautiful lake on the Clinton campus proved 
to be unsuitable for swimming), and the continuing cost of 
maintaining and operating two campsites, with a total 
number of campers twice as great as CRS hosted when it had 
a single campsite only. Establishment of the Clinton 
campsite became financially feasible in the late 1980s 
because Freddie when he died in 1978 had left a bequest to 
the Foundation, and because a dramatic rise of the stock 
market beginning in 1982 had increased the value of the 
Foundation's endowment. But once CRS became committed to 
this new campsite as well as to the older one, its 
continued survival eventually came to require either 
continually rising markets or major financial 
contributions, or some combination of these. And when this 
requirement has not been satisfied, CRS, in order to 
maintain its ability to function in perpetuity, has been 
compelled to reduce its operations, as when the 2009 camp 
season was cancelled, and in 2015 when the camp program was 
reduced in ways to be explained later in this document.        
 
Actually financial pressures on the Foundation had once 
appeared many years before CRS-Clinton became a reality. 
Bill Dubey, a 1941-42 camper who later became Executive 
Director of the Foundation, has described what happened: 
"in 1975 I was asked... to be part of a committee to raise 
funds for the Foundation. The financial situation was 
getting critical. Since its inception, Rising Sun's costs 
had been underwritten by Freddie. His mother, Louise, had 
left a considerable bequest to the foundation, helping it 
to support camp through its income. But costs had risen 
beyond that income. Freddie was giving an annual stipend to 
the foundation to meet expenses, but the future was cloudy. 
The Board voted to ask alumni to contribute. I was 
delighted to help. Although not a development expert, I had 
enough business experience to be able to help put together 
a fund-raising plan. That summer I visited camp and saw 
Freddie. I told him that I was... helping to raise money 
for the Foundation. He cut me short. 'I don't want to hear 
about it, Bill.' 'Why?, I asked. 'It embarrasses me to ask 
alumni for money'.... Freddie had always said that camp 
would never ask for anything in return. Having to ask for 
money was a fundamental change. Freddie did not take well 
to changes, but he got over it."    
   
 
Newer Campsites 
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The Clinton CRS campsite for girls which opened in summer 
1989 is operated by the same Louis August Jonas Foundation 
("LAJF") that operates the boys' campsite (now called the 
"Red Hook" campsite) and is located about 12 miles away 
from it, although both campsites have Rhinebeck postal 
addresses. Danish alumni/ae of CRS opened a camp for girls 
in Stendis, Denmark in 2001 that bore the name of Rising 
Sun but was operated by a separate foundation, the George 
E. Jonas Foundaton (named in honor of Freddie as distinct 
from the American-based LAJF named after Freddie's father.) 
Very close relations developed between the Clinton and 
Stendis campsites, and a girl could attend one of them for 
a summer and then become a second-year camper at the other. 
In 2009 the two American campsites, Red Hook and Clinton, 
canceled their regular summer camp programs for financial 
reasons, although alumni/ae workshops were held on the two 
campuses during the summer months. The Stendis campsite 
continued to function as usual in summer 2009 but in 2010, 
while the two American campsites resumed normal operations, 
the Stendis camp was suspended for financial reasons and 
has not yet been revived.   
 
The Pacific Rim International Camp in Japan was founded in 
1985 largely through the efforts of Kenjiro Nagasaka, the  
camper from Japan at Red Hook in 1952. It maintains close 
ties with CRS in the United States. Each year Pacific Rim 
takes one student from the United States and that student 
is an alumnus of CRS at Red Hook. Because Pacific Rim is a 
camp for boys only, women alumnae of CRS-Clinton cannot 
become campers there, but women are accepted as counselors 
at Pacific Rim and some female CRS alumnae have been 
employed as counselors there.  
 
One other camp development warrants special attention here. 
David Weikart was a counselor at CRS at Red Hook in 1959 
and became Camp Director there in 1960 and 1961. In the 
Introduction that he wrote to a book by Ellen Meredith 
Ilfeld entitled "Learning Comes To Life: An Active Learning 
Program for Teens," Weikart explained that his contact with 
CRS was "a formative experience for me." He added that 
"buoyed by my experience at Rising Sun, in 1963, together 
with my wife Phyllis I established the High/Scope summer 
camp program"(in Michigan).  
 
But actually David Weikart's departure from CRS was not 
quite as happy as these words might suggest. In his book 
entitled "How High/Scope Grew," published shortly after his 
death from leukemia in 2003, Weikart pointed out that he 
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developed disagreements with Freddie on some issues. For 
example, at CRS "after each week's publication of the camp 
newspaper... a camper and staff group critique was held to 
point out the writing problems in the various articles. It 
was hardly a way either to improve writing skills or to 
encourage contributions to the next issue." Weikart went on 
to say that Freddie did not re-appoint him as Camp Director 
and that he then went on to create High/Scope. 
 
Beginning with an eight-week summer program with many 
features copied from CRS, High/Scope ultimately branched 
out in several new directions: it experimented with eight-
week, six-week, four-week and two-week camp programs; it 
ran camp programs for outstanding teenagers, for teenagers 
"at risk," and for ordinary teenagers (in one experiment 
selecting campers randomly from among all the eligible 
students in a school district), and once, as an experiment, 
it ran a camp program in which half the campers were inner-
city teenagers from Detroit and the other half were white 
teenagers from rural northern Michigan.      
 
Because High/Scope has had, for some of its programs, 
scientifically valid control groups, it has been able to 
demonstrate scientifically that its educational approach 
has produced very specific results that can be stated 
quantitatively. For example, a High/Scope publication once 
claimed that one of the High/Scope programs saved the 
society $7.16 in reduced costs for welfare, prisons, etc. 
for every dollar spent on the program, and claimed that 73% 
of participants in the High/Scope program went on to post-
secondary education while only 55% of those in the control 
group did so. Rising Sun, because of its very different 
goals, program and camper selection methods, has never been 
able to claim results that can be stated with such 
precision. The High/Scope camp no longer exists but the 
High/Scope Educational Research Foundation that David 
Weikart created is still highly active in many parts of the 
world. 
 
 
Governance 
 
CRS, 85 years old as I write these words in 2015, is not 
nearly the oldest still-functioning summer camp. Camp 
Dudley was founded in 1885. And two commercial camps in the 
Adirondacks which I attended as a camper in the early 1940s 
and which are still functioning, were founded before CRS, 
one in 1920 and the other in 1925.  
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Most long-surviving camps are run by major organizations 
(Camp Dudley is a YMCA camp) or by families (the two 
Adirondack camps that I attended in my youth are both being 
run today by descendants of their respective original 
founders). CRS is different. It was founded by a single  
person, not by an organization, and he had no family to 
carry on after his death.  
 
Officially CRS has been run from the beginning by the Louis 
August Jonas Foundation, but actually in its early years it 
was run by Freddie himself. He admitted this explicitly in 
writing in a letter dated September 24, 1942, addressed to 
Dr. Frederick Keppel of the Carnegie Corporation, a letter 
written to solicit advice about the future governance of 
CRS. "Up to now," Freddie wrote, "the Louis August Jonas 
Foundation has been a Foundation only in name... The Board 
of Directors is a nominal one, merely ratifying my 
actions." 
 
Freddie wrote that letter in 1942, at a time when he 
anticipated that he would become involved in war-related 
activities that might take him away from Camp. He was 
worried about what might happen then: "I am anxious to 
avoid a control which will in time lose interest in the 
original plans and philosophy of the Foundation and in fact 
lose the energetic foresight so important to the spending 
of funds for any purpose."  
 
He did eventually perform work during the war for the 
Office of Strategic Services, and in one year in the early 
1950s (I forget which year) he invited his former boss, the 
former head of the OSS William Donovan, to be the guest 
speaker at a CRS winter reunion. However, as things turned 
out, his OSS work did not prevent him from continuing to 
run LAJF during the war and for many years afterward. 
 
Eventually, as he began to suffer from effects of old age, 
and as alumni from the early camp years achieved maturity 
and in some cases impressively successful careers, the 
situation changed. And with Freddie's death in 1978, the 
Board consisting of CRS alumni assumed complete control of 
LAJF and Camp. Since then other important changes in 
governance have occurred: the appointment of some non-
alumni to the Board, the increased role of women in the 
governance of what had once been an all-male Foundation, 
the increased participation of many alumni/ae on various 
Board committees, and the establishment of a Members' 
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Advisory Council separate from the Board and which elects 
Board members. Additional changes in governance are being 
discussed now (in 2015) but we do not yet know what changes 
if any will be decided upon.  
 
I have already mentioned that there seems to be something 
unusual about the historical development of the LAJF 
governance system, that most long-enduring summer camps in 
the United States are either sponsored by organizations 
like the YMCA or Boy Scouts, or are family-run 
institutions, run first by a founder and then years later 
by the founder's descendants in one generation after 
another. CRS has a very different history, having been 
founded and run for several decades by a single man with no 
descendants and no organizational ties except to the 
organization that he himself created, and having been 
perpetuated by a Board of Directors which was initially 
composed exclusively of high-achieving adults whom the 
founder had selected to be campers when they were children. 
I think that perhaps this historical feature has had 
important practical implications, making it easier for 
alumni/e to become involved in the affairs of the Camp, and 
also making it more important for them to do so, since CRS 
is not supported and run either by a dominant family or by 
an organization devoted largely to other activities.  
 
 
Camper Selection 
 
In the beginning Freddie selected all campers. In a letter 
to the Dean of Amherst College, written December 16, 1929, 
he wrote that campers were to be selected "from the entire 
city of New York." As campers came to be selected from 
numerous geographically separate places, other selectors 
obviously had to become involved.  
 
Today campers come from Europe, Asia, Africa, Latin 
America, the Caribbean, and several locations within the 
United States. With about two hundred countries in the 
world, and CRS limited to 60 boys and 60 girls of whom 
about half come from the United States, it is obvious that 
most countries will be unrepresented in any given year. In 
selecting countries to be represented in a particular year, 
attention is given to the importance of having diverse 
regions represented, but attention is also given to the 
importance of building strong local alumni/ae associations, 
and attention must be given to practical considerations 



 36 

which at various times preclude representation from certain 
countries.  
 
Freddie set an important example when he arranged through 
an Italian government representative in New York to have a 
boy from Italy come to Camp in 1937, even while the Italian 
dictator Mussolini was developing an alliance with Hitler. 
Freddie knew very well what was going on in Europe -- he 
came from a German Jewish background, had relatives in 
Germany, spoke French fluently and German moderately well, 
had once conducted business operations in Paris, and said, 
in a letter written April 3, 1942, that he had crossed the 
Atlantic Ocean 70 times (by boat, although in 1942 that was 
automatically understood). But he insisted that children 
should not be blamed for evil deeds done by their 
governments, and evil actions by the government of a 
country did not prevent him from selecting campers from 
that country if other considerations made that feasible and 
desirable. 
 
All CRS campers, no matter how they are selected or where 
they are selected from, have always been expected to be 
highly intelligent, of excellent character, with great 
potential ability for humane leadership, reasonably fluent 
in English, and in sufficiently good health to participate 
in the camp program, and in recent years they have been 
expected to be 14 or 15 years old. But methods of selecting 
campers have been highly variable. 
 
Here is an example illustrating changes in camper selection 
methods in one locality over time. Camper selection in 
Minnesota began in 1957 with the only candidates being 
carriers for a Minnesota newspaper who were recommended by 
their supervisors. When that paper stopped using young 
carriers in 1992, a Camp alumnus made arrangements with his 
own high school for camper selection centered on his 
school. Then in 2004 the base of selection was broadened to 
include other Minnesota schools, and an alumni/ae group 
reviews the applications thus received, conducts interviews 
and submits its nomination(s) to the LAJF office.   
 
There are also great differences in the ways campers are 
selected in different parts of the world. In China camper 
selection began in 1985 within one high school and the 
school administrators decided whom to recommend. In 1992 a 
second high school in China began to nominate candidates in 
the same way. In Denmark the Danish Alumni/ae Association 
places an advertisement in a national teacher's magazine 
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inviting teachers all over Denmark to tell their best 
students about the CRS website. CRS alumni/ae then read the 
resulting applications and an alumni/ae committee invites 
some of the applicants for interviews, and then makes its 
nominations. In Israel the alumni/ae nominators divide the 
country into regions and focus on a different region each 
year on a rotating basis. Still other examples could be 
given, illustrating geographical variation in camper 
selection procedures. And, with the development of new 
communication technologies it has become possible for 
people to find out about CRS through their own individual 
explorations in the internet, and some campers have been 
selected after they found the CRS website and submitted 
applications independently. 
      
 
Mission Statements 
 
Freddie stated, in these words, the Objectives of Camp 
Rising Sun: 
 

     "The objectives of Camp Rising Sun come under 
four general headings. It is, however, important to 
keep in mind that we are thinking of growing human 
beings and that methods and goals must be modified to 
each individual boy. 
  
     1. To stimulate initiative and creative thought 
on practical problems as similar to problems which the 
boys will face upon maturing. To create situations and 
opportunities calling for responsibility and to 
develop a boy's self-reliance. 
     2. To stimulate intellectual interests by 
discussions with the staff and encouraging discussions 
amongst the boys. The great diversity of types, 
environments and ambitions in our group should be 
conducive to wide interests. 
     3. To create an atmosphere in which a boy's 
spiritual interests can receive sympathetic 
understanding and, therefore, develop favorably. 
     4. To demonstrate by action a strong working 
philosophy of living. It need not be accepted by the 
boy as no one philosophy will fit all people, but it 
will serve as a basis from which he can develop his 
own philosophy tempered by experience and his own 
character." 
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I do not know when this statement was written, but it was 
used for many years. Then, on January 21, 1975, Freddie 
wrote a summary of what he had been trying to do at CRS. At 
that time, Camp had gone through 45 seasons. Freddie had 
only about three more years to live.  Campers' ages, 
originally highly variable, had long since stabilized at 
14-16, with campers not returning for as many summers as 
was customary in the 1930s. And, Camp in 1975 had already 
been fully international and interracial for many years, in 
striking contrast to the situation in the first (1930) 
summer. But despite these changes, Freddie's conception of 
what CRS sought to do remained in 1975 basically similar to 
what it had been in 1929. Camp sought to help "financially 
deserving boys" of the appropriate age "who possess good 
character, superior intelligence and leadership 
potentiality." It sought to give them a unique summer 
experience that would hopefully "stretch" their minds 
"culturally, intellectually, and internationally" (of 
course that word "internationally" had not been relevant 
and had not been used in 1929). Boys from diverse 
backgrounds would learn from one another. Camp was 
interested in each of them "as an individual human being." 
And Camp had a long-range interest in its campers: "As we 
are more interested in the man the boy will become, Rising 
Sun is where we get to know him and he gets to know us."  
 
In the early 1990s, long after Freddie's death in 1978, a 
new Mission Statement was adopted, and an associated 
statement of Goals for Camp: 
 

Mission Statement 
 
     The Louis August Jonas Foundation is a not-for-
profit organization based in Rhinebeck, New York 
dedicated to developing in promising young people from 
diverse backgrounds a lifelong commitment to sensitive 
and responsible leadership for the betterment of their 
communities and the world. 
 

Goals 
 
     Since 1930, the Foundation has pursued this 
mission through Camp Rising Sun and its alumni 
association which seeks: 
     1. To foster an appreciation of both diversity 
and common humanity of the participants and encourage 
lasting friendships across boundaries of color, 
religion, gender and nationality. 
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     2. To expand the participant's intellectual 
horizons through serious discussion of personal and 
world issues and by encouraging introspection; to 
heighten artistic sensibilities through guided 
exploration. 
     3. To develop leadership abilities and self-
reliance by encouraging each participant to take on 
significant projects and responsibilities for the 
program and to gain experience in motivating others. 
     4. To offer and demonstrate by action a strong 
working philosophy of living characterized by the 
belief that personal fulfillment flows from making 
lifelong commitments to serving society through the 
pursuit of humanitarian goals. 

 
In comparing Freddie's statement of objectives with today's 
Mission Statement, we may note certain differences. The new 
Mission Statement refers to "participants" rather than to 
"boys," a reflection of the fact that beginning in 1989 
girls as well as boys have become CRS campers. The new 
Mission Statement, in contrast to Freddie's earlier 
statement, says nothing directly about encouraging a 
camper's "spiritual interests." The new Mission Statement 
says that CRS seeks to develop in campers a certain 
"lifelong commitment," while Freddie's statement did not 
talk about developing a commitment among campers to 
anything; it indicated merely that a camper was to be 
exposed to a certain philosophy which "need not be 
accepted" by him, as he will "develop his own philosophy." 
And there is another difference between Freddie's statement 
and the new Mission Statement that I wish to comment on in 
more detail. 
 
The new statement includes a commitment "to encourage 
lasting friendships across boundaries of color, religion, 
gender and nationality." Although Freddie did actually, 
eventually, bring together groups of campers who were 
racially, religiously, and ethnically diversified, and who 
came from different parts of the world, he did not include 
a commitment to this in his statement of objectives, and 
this statement also said nothing at all about friendships 
between anyone and anyone else; it referred instead to 
"discussions amongst the boys" which were intended to 
"stimulate intellectual interests."  
 
In a document dated December 12, 1963, Freddie wrote that 
"It is...wonderfully rewarding to see lasting international 
friendships being formed. When a sixteen year old white boy 
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from the Deep South gives his wrist watch to a South East 
Asian, dark in color, that is no idle gesture." But 
although Freddie occasionally said things like this, his 
main emphasis, at least in written documents, was 
different. Most often, in his writings, he talked about 
campers learning from one another, not about their forming 
lasting friendships with one another. And, most often, when 
he spoke about diversity among campers, he was referring to 
diversity in interests and career plans, rather than 
diversity in race, religion, or national background. In the 
same document cited above, dated December 12, 1963, a date 
long after Camp had become fully interracial and 
international, Freddie wrote that  
 

     "We have sought to bring together the son of 
the postman and the son of the teacher, the small 
town or farm boy and the big city boy, the poet, 
the athlete, the musician, painter, engineer, 
bookworm, and extrovert, each consciously or 
subconsciously fearing or believing he has 
nothing in common with individuals possessing 
opposite or different interests, background or 
training. C. P. Snow, among others, has tried to 
bring to our attention, in recent years, the need 
for the scientist to understand the humanist and 
vice-versa. [see Snow's book, The Two Cultures]. 
It is our hope that by having them live together 
and at a young age, it will lower the protective 
walls they subconsciously erect around 
themselves. They have much to give each other and 
it seems clear that both need what the other has 
to give."  

 
I should add that there is not nearly as much difference 
between what actually happened at Camp in Freddie's time 
and what actually happens at Camp today, as the different 
ways of describing the purpose of Camp then and now might 
appear to suggest. For example, a visitor to Camp in any 
recent summer who looked at the bulletin board where 
"camper instructions" are listed would see clear evidence 
that campers are learning plenty from one another, about 
all sorts of things, even though we do not talk as much 
about this when we describe what CRS is trying to do, as 
Freddie used to do. 
 
 
More about Freddie 
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Several years ago a man living in England hired a 
genealogist to trace his ancestry in Germany, and 
discovered that one of his relatives had a non-profit 
foundation named after him, and contacted that foundation, 
the Louis August Jonas Foundation, to find out about it. 
And in a totally unrelated development, a man in Arizona 
was tracing his family ancestry with help from a 
genealogist who had CRS connections, and this genealogist 
noticed that some of this man's relatives were named 
"Jonas," and found out that they were indeed relatives of 
Freddie. As a result of the combination of these two 
accidental circumstances, we have acquired, through no real 
effort on our part, a huge amount of information about 
Freddie's family, going back to a man named Jacob born in 
Bavaria around 1720 who adopted the "Jonas" surname. 
 
Probably Freddie did not know most of what we now know 
about his ancestors and relatives. With certain exceptions, 
he was not close to his relatives. He revered the memory of 
his father who died when Freddie was 18, and whom he 
honored by attaching his name to the Foundation that he 
established. He was very close to his mother Louise, after 
whom Louise Falls on the Sawkill on the Red Hook campsite 
was named. He involved his older brother James in the 
administration of the Foundation for a few years but that 
connection did not last long. He brought some relatives to 
the United States from England in 1940, enabling them to 
avoid the hardships of life in England during the war 
years. He attempted, with tragic lack of success, to enable 
some of his Jewish relatives to escape from Nazi Germany. 
With these exceptions, he was not involved with his family. 
He never married. He devoted his life first to his 
business, and then, after he had accumulated the financial 
resources that made this possible, to Camp Rising Sun and 
to the boys who became campers there.  
 
We do not know how George E. Jonas came to be known as 
"Freddie" -- there are conflicting stories about that. We 
do know that in the 1920s and 1930s it was customary, in 
boys' camps, for a camp director to be known to his campers 
by some nickname totally unrelated to his actual name. In 
any case it was only campers and camp staff who called Mr. 
Jonas "Freddie" -- to his relatives and non-camp friends he 
was "George." 
 
Freddie entered college at Columbia University in the class 
of 1919 but dropped out after two years to take advantage 
of a business opportunity. His status as a dropout did not 
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prevent Columbia University from honoring him in 1977 with 
the prestigious Alexander Hamilton Award. An article about 
Freddie in the New York Times November 17, 1977 (Columbia 
Hails a Boyhood Friend," by Carey Winfrey) quotes Columbia 
Professor John D. Rosenberg, who was a Rising Sun camper in 
1945 as saying at the Award ceremony that his meeting with 
Freddie in 1945 "marked the commencement of the purest, 
longest, most joyous friendship of my life, a friendship 
that 'Freddie' shares equally with hundreds upon hundreds 
of us all over the world."  
 
In 1942 Freddie wrote that in his business (which involved 
providing fur for men's hats) he "always felt that working 
with quality material one produces the finest results," and 
he applied this idea also in selecting the boys for CRS, 
who by 1942 numbered 40 each summer, and whom he personally 
interviewed and selected (except for international campers, 
but there were none during the wartime year of 1942).     
 
Freddie had a unique sense of humor. Sometimes when he was 
talking with a camper at Camp he would ask if the camper 
had seen the Mineral Spring, and if the camper said "no," 
Freddie would express great surprise and lead the camper to 
a spot down near the Sawkill where a rusted metal coil lay 
on the ground. And Robert Sherwood, a 1933-34 camper, tells 
this story: "One of my favorite things about Freddie was 
his surprise telephone calls with invitations to visit camp 
in the Fall... A weekend with 2 or 3 other boys. We would 
assemble in the lobby of the Ritz Tower [in NYC] where 
Freddie lived for many years. Freddie would have his sporty 
Packard touring car brought around and off we would go in 
great comfort. Then the tall stories would begin. One I 
remember had to do with a house that we passed on the way. 
Bursting through the front wall of the house were two 
stuffed deer. Freddie maintained that the deer when alive 
had entered the house and then become frightened. The deer 
had plunged through the wall and stuck half in and half 
outside. They died in that position. The owner of the house 
had them preserved in their captive position. We believed 
him."  
 
But Freddie could also be a very hard person to work for. 
In The Sundial, ("Memories of Camp and Freddie," Spring 
1994) I wrote about one experience I had with him when I 
was nature counselor "Once he entered the dining room in an 
angry mood during lunch, came over to me, and ordered me to 
accompany him. He took me to the top of tent hill [by 
Chateau Rock] and asked me angrily, 'why haven't you gotten 
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rid of this poison ivy?' I said, in reply, 'Freddie, this 
isn't poison ivy, it's wild strawberry.'...Instead of 
apologizing he said 'Get rid of it anyway.' Forty-three 
summers later, and 14 years after Freddie died, I noticed 
wild strawberries still growing at that same spot." 
 
I have many other, much happier memories of Freddie. I 
remember his Council talks... for example, his talk about 
how it is better to light one small candle than to curse 
the darkness. I remember visiting his apartment in New York 
and seeing a pile of about fifty letters from former 
campers on his desk -- he answered each of them by hand (no 
typewriter!) and more came in every day. I remember how he 
humorously described himself as the camp janitor and 
performed various menial tasks, like weeding one of the 
gardens at Camp, (which was supposed to be a hint to 
campers that perhaps they should do what he was doing, 
although that message was sometimes too subtle for campers 
to grasp). I remember that he made an "anonymous" donation 
of money to a young alumnus who faced heavy educational 
expenses, although the recipient of this money had no 
difficulty in figuring out who the "anonymous" donor was.  
 
As he approached the end of his life, Freddie worried about 
Camp's continuation. Ralph Lopez (CRS 1957) reports that 
"he must have asked me a few hundred times to see that my 
generation would take care of camp."  
 
In summer 1978 Freddie was dying but insisted on spending 
the summer at Camp and insisted that he wanted to talk 
privately with each camper, if only for a few minutes. Nine 
days before the camp season ended he was too weak to remain 
at Camp and was transferred to the local hospital. The 
campers whom he had not yet talked with were brought to the 
hospital to see him, one at a time. Freddie died on the day 
the camp season ended, one hour after the last camper left 
Camp.  
 
 
Continuity and Change 
 
     CRS is an educational institution in a summer camp 
setting. It offers educational experiences to only a very 
few teenagers from diverse racial, religious and cultural 
backgrounds and from many parts of the world, carefully 
selected on the basis of outstanding potential for humane 
leadership. It has no tuition or fees but merely invites 
each camper's family to pay whatever they feel they can 
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afford. For those who are selected, it seeks to fill 
certain gaps left by the work of other educational 
institutions such as family and school. It does so 
informally, without examinations, grades, credits, diplomas 
or certificates. It offers a basically unregimented 
educational experience, with plenty of free time, 
considerable individual choice among possible activities, a 
friendly atmosphere, opportunities for fun, acceptance of 
individual differences, and freedom to present differing 
points of view. While upholding certain general values it 
avoids commitments to specific religious or political 
doctrines or causes. It is interested in its alumni/ae for 
life, and encourages them to maintain contact among 
themselves and with the Foundation, and to participate in 
the Foundation’s work. While pleased to become known among 
educators, scholars, philanthropists, leaders in the 
camping world, and prominent people generally, CRS 
nevertheless avoids mass publicity in the United States 
(although there is some mass publicity in certain other 
countries in connection with local camper selection there.) 
In the United States most campers are selected quietly 
through particular schools rather than through a national 
contest that would provide mass nationwide publicity. The 
Foundation’s experience and expertise lie in the quiet, 
largely unpublicized, informal, highly individualized, 
unregimented education-for-humane-leadership of outstanding 
teenagers; in bringing them together from diverse 
backgrounds; and in maintaining contact with them as they 
mature, and involving them as mature persons in the 
Foundation’s work with teenagers of later generations.   
      
The camp program today remains fundamentally similar to 
what it was when I first came to Rising Sun in 1950. Anyone 
who spent the summer of 1950 at CRS, and who returns for a 
visit in 2015 after an absence of 65 years, would have no 
difficulty at all in understanding most of what is 
happening. The appointment of campers as "sachems" on a 
rotating basis, the assemblies held every few hours with 
the Sachem of the Day presiding and each tent reporting on 
its attendance in turn, "squad work" (or "team work") after 
breakfast, Instructions on diverse topics by counselors, 
campers and visitors, Project Time (formerly called 
"Construction"), camper-produced evening programs, the awe-
inspiring Formal Councils, sleeping in tents on a hill, 
rest period after lunch and some free time in late morning 
and late afternoon, cooling off with a swim on a hot day, 
singing at meals (with some songs being unchanged over the 
years -- all of these would be familiar to a camper of 1950 
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returning in 2015. Also relatively unchanged since 1950 are 
the selection of campers on the basis of exceptional 
potential for humane leadership, diversity among campers 
with respect to race, religion and cultural background, and 
the opportunity for campers to develop leadership skills by 
running those aspects of the Camp program that do not 
require close adult supervision. 
 
The continuity of Camp traditions, and the stability of the 
Rising Sun way of doing things, are reinforced by the 
presence each summer of several second-year campers; by 
staff members who were previously campers and who in some 
cases return to the summer staff for several consecutive 
summers; by teams organized by the Jonas Foundation's 
Program Committee which visit Camp during the summer and 
report on their observations; and by other visiting 
alumni/ae who would quickly notice and comment on anything 
they see that appears to be inconsistent with what they 
have come to recognize as the essential features of CRS.  
 
Nevertheless the changes that have taken place since the 
earliest years have been huge in certain respects. Long 
gone are the days of Zuni-Wildcat competition, the awarding 
of "feathers" to high achievers, younger campers looking to 
much-older ones for guidance, and a system of supposedly 
Indian-like (but perhaps actually more Boy-Scout-like) 
rankings. In fact, CRS has moved probably as far as it 
could possibly move, in the opposite direction.   
   
Today CRS is run in a way that minimizes divisions, 
inequalities and competition within the camper group. Tent 
groups, dining room table groups, and work teams are 
different from one another and are periodically changed 
through reshuffling in a way that prevents the hardening of 
group boundaries. When team sports are played among CRS 
campers the division of campers into teams is done on a 
very temporary basis for a single game only; there are no 
permanent within-camp sports teams. Athletic contests with 
nearby camps and schools, which were common in Camp's early 
years, have long ago been abandoned; these would encourage 
the emergence of athletic stars, and competition for 
stardom, which CRS does not want. There are no elections of 
leaders among campers; that would entail manifest 
inequalities in popularity, and competitive electioneering, 
which would undermine the social atmosphere which CRS seeks 
to develop and maintain among its campers. Campers are 
appointed to official leadership positions by the staff on 
a rotating basis, thus discouraging the emergence of stable 
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divisions between leaders and followers. And, the near-
elimination of the age differential between older and 
younger campers precludes an asymmetrical arrangement under 
which older campers provide leadership to younger ones.  
 
CRS strongly encourages campers to get to know one another 
and to communicate with one another. It also encourages 
reflective introspection. It tries to minimize distractions 
which would tend to interfere with both communication and 
introspection: for example, it has banned personal 
possession of television sets, radios, cell phones, 
computers, and other electronic devices. It offers a very 
full schedule of events in which a camper may participate 
along with others. At the same time it recognizes that, in 
Freddie's words (December 12, 1963) using the two 
"precious" camp months effectively might well include, for 
a camper, "watching of cumulus clouds floating by or 
listening to the soothing sound of the wind passing through 
pine forest trees."  
 
Although CRS insists on the proper handling of matters 
involving health and safety, conformity to legal and 
insurance requirements, and adherence to certain basic 
principles and policies, it tolerates a very considerable 
amount of "inefficiency" in many other aspects of camp life 
in order that campers who are inexperienced in leadership 
may acquire practical leadership experience, making 
mistakes as part of the process of learning. In fact, 
certain "inefficiencies" are sometimes among the first 
things that a visitor to CRS notices. But I have put the 
word "inefficiencies" in quotation marks here, because what 
appear to a casual observer to be inefficiencies are really 
something quite different: they are consequences of the 
fact that CRS follows the most efficient means for 
encouraging the development of leadership skills. 
 
The minimization of inequalities, the encouragement of both 
communication and introspection, the friendly atmosphere 
with acceptance of individual differences and tolerance of 
mistakes made in the learning process, within a group 
selected on the basis of outstanding potential and from 
highly diverse racial, cultural and national backgrounds 
but with only a narrow age range, with this group living 
and doing things together in a pleasant environment for 
several weeks, with each member of the group being 
encouraged to assume leadership responsibilities, produces 
a unique atmosphere in which many campers have marvelous 
experiences that change their lives. And, a flow of 
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alumni/ae visitors, some from long ago, introduces campers 
to the idea that their camp experience may be only the 
beginning of a lifelong involvement. 
 
 
Summer 2015 
 
In 2015, for the first time ever, boys have enjoyed the CRS 
camp experience and become CRS alumni, without ever having  
seen the old Red Hook campsite where boys have gathered in 
summers since 1930. 
 
To save money, and to avoid problems ensuing from deferred 
maintenance at this traditional campsite, both boys and 
girls in summer 2015 shared the same campsite at Clinton 
where girls have had their camp since 1989 -- but they have 
shared it sequentially rather than simultaneously, boys in 
July and girls in August.  
 
So the first-year boy campers of 2015 returned to their 
homes with nostalgic ties to a campsite different from the 
one at Red Hook. They have heard about the Red Hook 
campsite but they were never taken over to see it because 
there were no functioning facilities there and the land 
there was not sprayed for ticks and some insurance coverage 
that would normally apply to an actively functioning 
campsite was cancelled for that campsite while it is not 
being used. 
 
Camp Director Franki McClure explained to me that boys were 
encouraged to bring to their new location various 
traditions that evolved over the years at Red Hook.  
 
Near the entrance to the main building at Clinton one would 
find, in summer 2015, hanging on the wall, the old 
Thunderbird rug that hung for decades on the wall of the 
dining room in the Old House at Red Hook, and that was 
taken down to the Council ring for the weekly Council 
ceremony -- and hanging across the hall from it is the rug 
that has a similar significance for the girls' camp. 
Visitors who came while the boys were there were invited to 
sign the guest book that had been brought over from Red 
Hook, which was maintained separately from the guest book 
that visitors sign who come during the girls' month. (The 
current Red Hook guestbook began with entries in 1990, we 
are now on page 243, and the book has 502 pages, so readers 
with arithmetical skills can guess when a new book might be 
needed.) Boys and girls use different song books, which 
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share many of the same songs but are not identical (during 
my visit the boys sang "Dem Bones Gonna Rise Again" and 
"The Ants Go Marching)."  Boys and girls have somewhat 
different styles for their gatherings at Assembly, the boys 
tending to arrange themselves in a large circle while the 
girls arrange themselves in a way reminiscent of the Red 
Hook campsite in Freddie's time, standing with their 
various tent groups somewhat separated and with the tent 
captains in front. 
 
I was welcomed to the boys' camp at Clinton with the old 
Red Hook welcoming song -- "On the banks of the winding 
Sawkill, by the sound of the rushing falls, there's always 
a home, where'er you may roam, No matter what life brings 
at all." sung by first-year campers who had never seen the 
Sawkill , along with second-year campers whose first summer 
had been at Red Hook and who knew the Sawkill well. The 
girls also sang the Sawkill welcome song during their first 
(1989) summer at Clinton, before they wrote their own song 
which is now conspicuously painted on the Clinton dining 
room wall.  
 
The boys at Red Hook in 2014 made new identifying signs for 
each of their tents, and these signs were bought over to 
Clinton and attached to tents there. Each tent at Clinton 
thus has two names -- a name used when the girls are there, 
and a name used when the boys are there. For example, the 
tent that the girls call Cloud Nine has become known to the 
boys as Valhalla, and Serendipity is also Wildcat's Den. 
Some of the tent canvases used at Clinton in 2015 were the 
same ones used at Clinton in previous years, while others 
were brought over from Red Hook. I walked into Noah's Ark 
(Fantasia) and found names of several 2001 Red Hook campers 
written on the canvas walls. 
 
The camp program in 2015 was adjusted in various ways to 
allow for the drastically shortened camp season (four weeks 
for boys, followed by four weeks for girls). What used to 
be known as the "July production" disappeared years ago, 
along with the Washington trip for international campers. 
With boys and girls occupying the same campsite at 
different times, there could of course be no boy-girl get-
togethers. There were no more Saturday or Sunday trips to 
town for religious services, and no longer a day devoted to 
the "college fair."  There were still somewhat abbreviated 
hikes in the Catskills, and the Tanglewood trip and vigils 
still took place (but adventurous three-day vigils 
mentioned earlier were discontinued decades ago, the vigil 
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process in recent years has involved one night only and is 
carefully monitored). Camp operated on a six-day week --- 
thus Formal Council was held every six days. There were two 
sachems-of-the day each day, and also sachems of various 
specific activities, for example, sachems of a hike, a 
vigil sachem, and a sachem in charge of coordinating 
arrangements for post-camp hosting in New York City of 
campers from distant locations.    
 
The shorter camp season has probably deterred some 
potential campers, but it has attracted others. Camp 
Director Franki McClure estimates that about 30% of 2015 
campers would not have been able to attend Camp for more 
than four weeks. 
 
The four-week camp season is of course very much shorter 
than the two month (nine-week) camp season that I 
experienced as a counselor 65 years ago. But the difference 
is not quite as great as it might appear to be. When I was 
a counselor all international campers were invited to Camp 
for the entire two months, but American campers (the vast 
majority in those days) were invited for one month only ---  
most for July only, some for August only. At the end of 
July many July-only campers were renewed for another month, 
but some departed, making room for the August-only campers. 
Thus long ago there were many campers who experienced CRS 
for one month only.  But also long ago CRS had third-year, 
fourth year and perhaps fifth-year campers. One camper who 
was there for only a short time was one of Camp's most 
illustrious alumni, the folksinger Pete Seeger. "I was only 
at camp for three or four weeks in 1935" he wrote, in a 
letter dated August 17, 1997, "but I'm a long-time 
admirer." 
 
One-month sessions for all campers marked a new development 
for CRS. My impression is that it was highly successful, 
even though longer sessions would be more desirable -- 
successful thanks to creative and dedicated efforts by 
staff and second-year campers and by selectors who, as in 
previous years, brought to CRS a group of remarkably 
talented and enthusiastic teenagers. One important 
additional factor in the success of a shorter camp season 
is the remarkable, dramatic development of internet-related 
communications among campmates after they have returned 
home, creating new possibilities for continuing valuable 
aspects of the camp experience after the camp season itself 
has ended. (See discussion of this topic below.)  
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But in any case it now appears (as of September 2015) that 
four-week sessions may turn out to be a one-summer 
phenomenon only at CRS. The Board of Directors tentatively 
decided in fall 2014 to sell the Red Hook campsite and 
consolidate all camp activities at Clinton in 2015 and in 
future years either at Clinton again or at a totally new 
campsite, perhaps in another state, where boys and girls 
could remain separate while sharing certain facilities 
(such as a single kitchen) to obtain economies of scale 
that have not been possible for CRS in recent decades. But 
a vigorous movement in opposition to the idea of abandoning 
the Red Hook campsite developed among alumni, and was 
described in a New York Times article ("Shaped by Camp, 
Alumni Fight to Prevent Its Move," by Joseph Berger, Sep. 
7, 2015 p. A14.) This movement was accompanied by an 
impressive flow of new financial resources from alumni/ae 
to the Jonas Foundation, which has led to a tentative 
decision to restore seven-week programs in 2016 at both Red 
Hook and Clinton campsites.  
 
 
After Camp 
 
Returning home to South Africa in 2012 after his second 
Rising Sun summer, Katleho Pule Mohale embarked on a 
project that he has described in a letter to me: 

 
"After coming back from my second year at CRS - 
Red Hook, I was very determined to take what I 
had learned and apply it to my life. I had pocket 
money from my trip left over so I decided to buy 
soccer boots for a struggling team in Cape Town. 
It brought me such joy that I decided to start a 
nonprofit organisation which I call 'Katleho's 
Give2Talent.' It is run solely by me. My mom 
helps me. The aim of the organisation is to 
donate sports equipment to teams that are in 
disadvantaged areas with players that have 
disadvantaged backgrounds. My vision is for me to 
donate not only to South Africa but throughout 
Africa as well. I have so far donated to three 
teams. We run on...donations that we receive. I 
have been interviewed in a local radio show and 
featured in a newspaper..." 

 
There is nothing new about CRS campers returning home 
inspired like Katleho was inspired, to do things that will 
make the world a better place. But there are other aspects 
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of the after-camp experience of recent years that are new, 
that are fundamentally different from anything that campers 
from much earlier years could have imagined.  
 
In the early 1950s some of us would go down to the New York 
City docks each year after the camp season had ended, to 
say goodbye to European campers returning home on ocean 
liners that, in those days, went back and forth across the 
North Atlantic. On one occasion Freddie booked passage for 
himself on a ship that some European campers were also 
traveling on, but did not tell them about this plan, and 
went down to the dock ostensibly just to say goodbye to 
them, sneaking onto the ship when they were not watching, 
and then surprising them by phoning them in mid-ocean on 
the ship's internal phone system. 
 
The Finnish camper of 1950 returned to visit the Red Hook 
campsite in 2010, sixty years after his camp summer there. 
He found the campsite to be very much like it had been 
sixty years earlier, except for a few new buildings and 
trees much taller than they had been in 1950. But while the 
campsite and the camp program had not changed very much, 
transportation between his home and Camp had been 
drastically transformed. In 1950 it took a week for him to 
get from home to Camp (Helsinki to Stockholm by boat, train 
from Stockholm to Goteborg, then by boat to New York), and 
another week to get home after the camp season ended. In 
2010 he could fly nonstop between Helsinki and New York in 
a few hours.    
 
But the biggest changes that have taken place in the after-
camp experience involve not transportation but 
communication. There are now facebook groups for each of 
the recent camp years. A camper after returning home can 
very easily post a comment or a picture that his or her 
campmates around the world will be able to see and discuss. 
Campers are thus able to remain in contact with one another 
after their camp season has ended, in ways that would have 
been inconceivable to campers of earlier generations.  
 
As soon as a camper arrives back home, he or she can, in 
most cases, easily announce that fact to all campmates. 
Returned campers become acutely aware of time-zone 
differences and climate differences around the world: a 
camper in Minnesota remarked that it was minus 22 degrees 
F., and one of his campmates in South Africa replied that 
"here it is 100 F." -- and a camper in South America found 
that he had to get up at 3:00 in the morning to chat with 
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his friend in Singapore. Whenever a natural or human-
produced disaster occurs in any country where campers from 
recent years live, their campmates will urgently try to 
find out if they are safe.  
 
A 2010 camper from New York posed a question on the CRS 
2010 facebook site. He asked "every non-native English 
speaker" this question: "What does the English language 
sound like? Does it sound nice? Ugly? Rough? Fast? 
Annoying?" Within hours he had received replies from his 
camp friends in Hungary, Netherlands, Spain, Poland, 
Denmark, Iran, South Africa, and several American states, 
and a lively discussion ensued. And a 2013 camper from 
Hawaii, in October after the 2013 campers had returned to 
their respective homes and schools, asked what courses his 
campmates were taking in school. Very quickly responses 
came in from his camp friends in Finland, Sweden, Poland, 
Italy, Egypt, South Africa, Singapore, Japan, Barbados, New 
York, New Jersey, Minnesota, Utah, Colorado, and 
California, and every one of them could see what each of 
the others wrote. The technologies that make communications 
of this sort possible are so new that their long-range 
implications for CRS (along with their long-range 
implications for all of humanity) remain unclear. 
 
Alumni/ae in remarkably large numbers remain in contact 
with the Jonas Foundation and with their campmates.  
 
There are local CRS alumni/ae associations in eight U.S. 
states plus the District of Columbia, and in twenty other 
countries, which bring together alumni/e from both 
campsites and from different years and different decades -- 
and there are active alumni/ae also in places where local 
alumni/ae associations have not yet been established. One 
major activity of some local alumni/ae associations is the 
selection of new campers each year.  
 
Alumni/e from diverse years and from differing locations 
donate extremely valuable services on a volunteer basis, 
serving on the Board of Directors of the Jonas Foundation 
or on the Foundation's Members' Advisory Council or on 
Board committees, or serving as volunteer counselors at 
Camp, or assisting the Foundation or CRS or local alumni/ae 
associations in other ways. One decisively important change 
affecting volunteer activity in recent years has been the 
development of communication technologies which have made 
it possible for the Board and the Members' Advisory Council 
and various Board committees to "meet" electronically 
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without an actual physical meeting, or which have made it 
possible for some members to participate in a physical 
meeting electronically from a distant location. Some Board 
committees in recent years have never held an actual 
physical meeting. This is really a big change -- I can 
remember a time when a Board member would have to resign 
from the Board if he moved away from NYC and could no 
longer attend meetings there, and when all members of any 
committee had to live fairly close to one another, which 
often meant fairly close to New York City. Today only the 
Buildings and Grounds Committee, which often needs to meet 
at the campsites, has expectations concerning the 
geographical location of its members. Other committees, and 
the Board, can recruit members from anywhere. The impact of 
this technology-generated change on the functioning of the 
LAJF governance system has been gigantic.    
 
Alumni/ae from different generations and different 
locations have made financial contributions as well as 
contributions of time and effort -- sending money, or 
arranging in their wills for assets to go to the 
Foundation, or arranging for donations to come from 
organizations with which they are connected. This 
development became part of the CRS alumni/ae culture only 
very slowly, because Freddie repeatedly told his campers 
that he did not want them to repay him or repay Camp but 
instead wanted them to go out and do good things in the 
world outside the Foundation and Camp. But Freddie never 
anticipated some realities of the world in which we are now 
living, and some realities of the situation that his 
Foundation and Camp now face, 37 years after his death.  
 
Events of 2014 and 2015 discussed in earlier pages of this 
history have produced a gigantic wave of alumni/ae activism 
among different generations of alumni/ae in different parts 
of the world, with sharp differences of opinion emerging 
among alumni/ae on some issues, but also with greatly 
increased and strongly enthusiastic support for the 
Foundation and for CRS, and this is a most hopeful sign for 
the future.     
 
 
What is Special About Rising Sun? 
 
There is nothing especially unusual about the officially-
stated Mission of LAJF or the officially-stated goals of 
CRS. There are now thousands of organizations that bring 
people together from diverse backgrounds, thousands of 
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organizations that seek to encourage people to devote their 
lives to the service of others, thousands of organizations 
that offer leadership training (an article in Chronicle of 
Higher Education in 1998 said that there were 700 
leadership training institutes on U.S. college campuses 
alone). 
 
There is also nothing especially unusual about the CRS 
campgrounds. To a child who has never been out of the Big 
City, -- who for example has never seen the night sky 
blazing with the light of thousands of stars -- the 
physical environment of CRS might indeed appear awesome, 
and we should not ignore the impact that that might have. 
(When there was a power blackout in New York and there were 
no street lights, hundreds of people called the police to 
report a strange white light in the sky -- it was something 
they had never seen, the Milky Way). But there are 
thousands of camps located in pleasant places in the 
countryside, where a child from the city could learn about 
what the world outside the city is like.  
 
And, the list of things that CRS campers do is also not 
very unusual -- projects that campers work on, instruction 
on numerous different topics by staff, campers and 
visitors, routine camp-maintenance activities, a solemn 
awe-inspiring weekly Formal Council, plenty of singing at 
meal time, camp publications, swimming in the pool, off-
campus hiking trips, etc. -- this is not a very unusual 
list, many camps have had similar activities.  
 
And, having attended three different commercial camps in 
summers in the early 1940s, I can testify from my own 
personal experience that there is nothing very unusual 
about adults retaining nostalgic ties to camps that they 
knew when they were children.  
 
In seeking to identify features of CRS that might be 
considered distinctive if not unique, I will focus on two 
aspects, "diversity" and "leadership training."  
 
DIVERSITY: Other educational institutions have also 
developed diversity at the same time that CRS did, and in 
some cases much earlier. (Oberlin College took its first 
black student in 1835, which was 112 years before CRS took 
is first black campers). However a student might attend an 
educational institution today which has a highly 
diversified student body and graduate without ever having 
developed friendships with other students there who come 
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from backgrounds different from his or her own. CRS not 
only takes campers from different backgrounds, it also 
creates an environment in which friendships linking 
participants from different backgrounds easily develop.  
 
How does CRS do this? The answer to this question has two 
components. First, a camper will typically develop 
friendships with other campers from different backgrounds 
only because there are very important limits to the 
"diversity" that is involved. All campers are selected for 
high intelligence, excellent character, and potential 
leadership ability, and it is probably only because of the 
resulting similarities among them that it becomes possible 
for close ties to develop among them across the boundaries 
of race, religion and nationality. Second, camp life at CRS 
is organized in a way that inhibits the emergence of 
cliques based on shared race, religion, or geographical 
origin, and which encourages each camper to get to know and 
to become friendly with every other camper. (See the 
discussion of this topic in this history in the section on 
"Continuity and Change.")   
 
Some alumni who have developed exceedingly strong 
attachments to CRS were campers at a time when there was 
little or no racial or national diversity at Camp. CRS was 
basically an institution for white boys from New York City 
when Robert Bishop (1930, 1931), Herbert Leeds (1931, 
1932), David Swarth (1935), and Pete Seeger (1935) were 
campers, but all of them felt strong enough ties to CRS to 
bring them back for visits in the late 1990s, and Pete 
Seeger returned in 2012 at age 93, and Herbert Leeds 
retained an especially strong feeling of devotion to CRS 
until his recent death (2015). But we should not conclude 
that diversity among campers was irrelevant in inspiring 
the devotion to CRS that the campers named here came to 
share. Even in Camp's earliest years, when the people named 
here were campers, CRS offered diversities of two kinds, 
even though not racial or national diversity. Freddie at 
least for most of his career (perhaps not so much near the 
end of it) defined diversity primarily in terms of 
different interests and skills that campers might have, not 
primarily in terms of race or nationality, and diversity of 
the kind that met Freddie's definition of it was a feature 
of CRS from the beginning. There was also, in the early 
years, ethnic, religious and cultural diversity even though 
all or almost all campers were white boys from New York. 
Pete Seeger, who was at CRS only for about three or four 
weeks and was only in one tent (Valhalla), said that CRS 
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gave him his first significant contact with Jewish and 
Italian-American boys. 
 
Today a camper immediately upon returning home is likely to 
suddenly realize that he or she now has friends all over 
the world. For example a 2015 boy camper returning home 
might have friends in 24 countries and 12 U.S. states -- 
real friends, not merely acquaintances, not merely people 
contacted over the internet whom one has not actually met, 
and not immigrants into a camper's own country from other 
countries, but rather people who are citizens of other 
countries and live there, and are personal friends. And it 
is clearly extremely unusual for any 14-year-old anywhere 
in the world to be able to claim anything like that. And 
communication technologies available today that did not 
exist until a few years ago make it possible for 
international friendships of this sort to continue to 
thrive long after the people involved have become 
physically separated as they return to their home countries 
and states. 
 
LEADERSHIP TRAINING: CRS has found an extremely effective  
way to give its campers practice in leadership. The formula 
is simple. First, create a friendly, supportive environment 
in which campers will feel free to try to do new things. 
This is partly a matter of selection, getting the right 
campers and the right staff, and partly a matter of having 
the right tone set by staff and second-year campers as the 
camp season begins. Second, to facilitate learning, 
encourage the camper to undertake tasks which are neither 
hopelessly difficult nor trivially easy, but which 
represent an appropriate degree of difficulty, which pose a 
reasonable challenge, and they should be tasks in which 
failure will not lead to dangerously bad consequences. 
Third, offer friendly, supportive, highly skilled feedback 
from staff very quickly. Nothing about this procedure will 
be unfamiliar to professional educators, but the vast 
majority of them, at least in the United States (I will not 
comment on other countries) work in institutions in which 
the conditions necessary for doing anything like this do 
not exist.  
 
Kinds of leadership practiced at CRS are limited in some 
important ways. Campers get practice in public speaking, 
organizing and leading small work groups, and planning 
events, and they are encouraged to notice, and act upon, 
situations that they happen to observe in which unofficial, 
spontaneous leadership might seem to be appropriate. But 
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since sachems and other official leaders are appointed by 
staff on a rotating basis, rather than being elected, 
campers get little if any practice with democratic 
electoral politics -- learning how to run a campaign 
ethically and effectively, how to behave toward losers when 
you win and toward winners when you lose, and how to 
assemble a winning coalition in a legislative body. 
American students in schools with elected student 
governments can gain experience with such matters at 
school, and by observing what is happening in the society 
around them. The same is true of students in some other 
countries but obviously not in all countries. If the most 
basic educational purpose of CRS is to supplement what its 
campers learn in school and at home and elsewhere, then if 
a CRS-type camp is ever established in a country that does 
not have democratic traditions, the camp program should 
perhaps be adjusted to include some elections. In any case, 
when we talk about leadership training at the CRS campsites 
that we have now, we need to recognize that the kinds of 
leadership practiced there are significantly limited. But 
this does not mean that they are unimportant. After a 
camper has been at CRS for a few days and has learned how 
things are done there and has developed many CRS 
friendships, he or she might be invited, as a "sachem," to 
"run Camp" for a day or half a day, or to exercise 
leadership in some other way which is equally unusual for a 
14- or 15-year old. Many alumni/ae have reported that this 
has been an amazing experience.  
 
 
What Has Not Happened 
 
Freddie originally intended that Camp Rising Sun would show 
the world something about what education should be like. 
Thirty-seven years later (December 1, 1967) he still had 
this idea: "My efforts are, of course, on a small scale, 
but perhaps they can demonstrate what could be done with 
many camps or schools." But LAJF moved away from the idea 
that Camp would be a catalyst to help change the 
educational system of society generally, away from the idea 
that Camp would be a demonstration project, and the Board's 
attention came to be focused almost exclusively on the 
problems of maintaining and operating the Foundation's own 
campsite(s).  
 
I was an educator for 50 years (1955-2005) and CRS is the 
most remarkable educational institution that I have ever 
known. It has provided wonderful, transforming experiences 
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for many young people who have become its campers. But it 
has not led anyone other than its own alumni and employees 
to establish similar programs elsewhere. In the entire 85 
year history of CRS and LAJF, to the best of my knowledge, 
no one who was not a CRS alumnus or employee has ever come 
to the Foundation and said "I have heard about (or read 
about) your camp. Could you advise me about how I could 
develop a similar camp elsewhere?" 
 
Freddie himself was largely responsible for the failure of 
the CRS concept to become widely known among educators and 
philanthropists and people concerned with camping and 
educated people generally, because he did not do what had 
to be done in order to achieve this goal. Perhaps to 
encourage others to develop similar-type camps, and/or 
perhaps for other reasons, he repeatedly invited prominent, 
famous people to visit CRS, and as far as I know, none of 
them ever came. I was personally involved in one situation 
of this kind in 1951 when I was working for the famous 
anthropologist Margaret Mead and I carried messages back 
and forth between her and Freddie about her proposed visit 
to Camp that never happened, and it is clear from Freddie's 
correspondence that there were many other famous people 
whom he invited without success, including Eleanor 
Roosevelt and the naturalist Ernest Thompson Seton. What 
Freddie did not do, was to prepare a document offering 
guidance to anyone who might want to develop another CRS-
type camp. And once that document had been created, it 
could have been modified repeatedly to take into account 
the ways in which CRS has evolved. 
 
Many things have been written about CRS. We have the 
official Mission Statement and Goals of Camp (Freddie's 
original goals and the revised goals adopted in the early 
1990s), reports of studies undertaken to determine the 
effects of the Camp experience on campers, reminiscences by 
Freddie and by many alumni/ae, this history of Camp in its 
present and previous versions, a document I prepared 
several years ago entitled "CRS As an Educational 
Institution," and documents designed to attract potential 
campers, to reassure parents, to solicit donations, to 
encourage alumni/ae activities, and to provide guidance for 
summer staff. In connection with this last purpose we have 
the Program Curriculum Document, formerly called the 
Program Criteria Document ("PCD"), which is a superb piece 
of writing for what it is intended to do. But what I am 
talking about here is different from all of these. 
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The PCD offers an impressively complete overview of the CRS 
program, and it is always reasonably up-to-date (except 
when there are rapidly-changing circumstances) because it 
is subject to annual revision. However it offers only an 
incomplete guide for anyone who might want to create a new 
camp modeled after Rising Sun. Questions like these would 
need to be answered -- What considerations should be taken 
into account in deciding where the campsite should be 
located? How many campers should there be at a given 
campsite? At what age(s) should young people be recruited 
for the camp? Should boys and girls be together or have 
separate camps? Where should campers be sought in the first 
few years -- from a single location, so that a core of 
alumni/ae located in a single place can be built up 
quickly, or from many locations, providing an important 
kind of diversity among campers but not having enough in 
one location to develop local alumni/e groups? What 
procedures should be used in recruiting campers? What 
policy should be adopted, in deciding how many summers a 
camper might return to the camp (in other words, should 
there be second-year, third-year, fourth-year campers)? 
What kinds of help, if any, should the camp or its parent 
organization try to offer to young alumni/ae in the years 
following their camp experience, and are there any ways in 
which young alumni/ae might help the camp? What policies 
should be adopted pertaining to visits to the camp from 
alumni/e?  
 
These questions go far beyond the scope of what the PCD 
discusses. To the best of my knowledge there is no document 
offering a reasonably complete discussion of these and 
perhaps other questions that anyone attempting to establish 
a new CRS-type camp would have to make decisions about. 
Such a document, if it were publicly available, might not 
only help others who might want to establish new CRS-type 
campsites, it might also introduce CRS to people who have 
never heard of it, with potentially beneficial consequences 
for the camp that already exists.  
  
Gilbert Steiner, an expert on social welfare, died in 2006 
at the age of 81. On July 7, 1946, nine years after his 
first summer at CRS, his mother wrote in The Sundial that 
"Many of us have wondered why literature on Camp was not 
made available to those who might be interested in starting 
other Rising Suns elsewhere." Today, 69 years later, her 
comment still seems relevant. There is already a book which 
might serve as a model illustrating what is needed in this 
respect, but it is not a book about Rising Sun. The book is 
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Learning Comes to Life: An Active Learning Program for 
Teens, by Ellen Meredith Ilfeld, published in 1996, which 
discusses the High/Scope camp founded by David Weikart, who 
developed his ideas while serving as counselor and then 
Camp Director at CRS well over half a century ago. 
 
 
 
********** 
 
FOOTNOTE [1] speech by Charles Eliot, at a meeting of the 
National Association of Directors of Girls' Camps, cited by 
B. A. Sinn and Kenneth B. Webb, "A Brief History of the 
American Camping Association," in Kenneth B. Webb, Light 
From a Thousand Campfires, Minneapolis: Burgess Publishing 
Co., 1960, p. 375 
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